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ORDER 

REIGNS 

IN BEIJNG 
Once again, a capitalist state has re

stored "order" by unchaining a wave of 
terror against society. No cruelty was 
deemed excessive in order to erase the me
mory of the force of the mass movement in 
May and of the weakness of the st.ate which 
it had exposed. "Order" reigns in Beijing, 
the ruling class has scored another vic
tory. But if the working class' ultimate 
victory can only be prepared by a string of 
defeats, it is with "victories" such as the 
massa.cre in Tiananmen Square that capitalism 
is digging its own grave. 

At first sight, it is hard to understand 
why the Chinese state felt compelled to use 
repression on such a mass scale. The events 
of April and May did not pose any immediate 
threat to the state's survival, nor did they 
give birth to autonomous.class struggle. And 
precisely because of this the protests were 
dwindling by themselves and were fading be
fore the state lashed out. To restore "nor
malcy", nothing extraordinary was needed. 
The size of the protest had become such that 
the state could have repressed it in the 
comparatively mild way it repressed the stu
dent demonstrations of 1987. Or, it could 
have launched some glasnost-style reforms 
now that its eastern bloc neighbors have 
shown that even the stalinist state can ac
comodate some degree of "democratization" 
to its own benefit. But instead of this, it 
opted for mass terror. Why? 

The bourgeois media try to explain it by 
delving into the psyche of the chief butcher 
Deng, who was supposedly so traumatized by 
the cruel treatment he received from stu
dent mobs during the so-called cultural re
volution that the poor man loses control 
when he sees student demonstrations. "£ull
shitl State terror is not simply someirra
tional outburst, caused by the peculiarities 
of the Chinese leadership. If the men at the 
helm were scared, it was because they real
ized that the May movement harbored a pro
mise, a potential, which, if fulfilled, 

would destroy them and their entire exploita
tive system. It was against that potential 
that the state felt it had to protect itself 
with terror. 

THE STUDENT PROTEST 
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The spontaneous movement that unfolded in 
April and May was many things at the same 
time. Its framework was vague and unstructured 
enough to give room for the expression of dif
ferent and inherently contradictory class in
terests. And it withered before these contra
dictions could become overt. 

As everyone knows, it all started in mid
April with student demonstrations for more 
"democracy". It is interesting to note that 
these protests were led by students of th2 
Party History Department at Beijing's People's 
University, a Party cadre school. Many of the 
prominent student leaders were themselves sons 
and daughters of the party elite, of the ca
pitalist claSs in China. They have a stake in 
the existing order and did not want to destroy 
it, just push it to reform. 

Their desire for reform was understandable. 
The concentrated power structure of stalinism 
strictly limits their access to command posts 
in the state and the economy which are often 
decided on the basis of favoritism and other 
arbitrary rules. It was well known that China~ 
capitalist class, as in Russia, was deeply di
vided over the need for reforms and the speed 
of their introductioD. Against those who favor
ed such reforms because "democracy" is "uch a 
powerful mystification to derail unrest and 
discontent, and because it is clearly a more 
flexible and efficient way to rule than sta
linism with its stifling immobility, are those 
who have a vested interest in the status quo 
and who feared that the stalinist system, es
pecially in imperial, multi-national and back
ward countries like China, cannot accomodate 
reforms vii thout unleashing powerful centrifu
gal forces which could threaten the cohesion 
of the state. 





cifist illusions to contain the movement. 
Their message was that the state is on our 
side, that only some old men at the top are 
the enemy. 

Given the relative weakness of the work
ing class in China, its lack of struggle ex
perience, it is not surprising that no clear 
proletarian perspectives emerged from the 
struggle. But their absence prevented the 
dynamic that had been unleashed from con
tinuing its expansion. In their absence, & 
under the leadership of the students, the 
nowhere to go, had no other future but to 
support one faction of the capitalist class 
against the other. 

And yet the very force of the dynamic 
that was unleashed strengthened the hand of 
~he faction which the students opposed.Once 
It was clear that the imposition of martial 
law had failed, that ultimatum after ultima
tum could not be enforced, the movement be
came a direct challenge to the state. "Mo
derates" in high levels of the Party and the 
army who had supported the more reformist 
wing led by Zhao or who stradled the fence 
n~w lined up behind Deng and Li Peng. This' 
wIldcat movement which had spontaneously 
gone beyond the plans of the student leaders 
had to be repressed. The surge of power that 
had been so palpable had to be proven inef
fectual. The state had to show that it could 
not be made to retreat under the pressure of 
a mass move~ent. Demoralization was the goal 
not compromIse, so the students were not even 
granted some face-saving concessions. 

STATE TERROR 

The government calculated that the more 
crushing th~ defe~t it would inflict, the 
more effectIvely It would eliminate the me
mory of the mass movement from the minds of 
the workers. ,But it moved very cautiously, 
clear~y afraId that wrong timing for a re
preSSIon would not scatter the ashes of the 
movement but rekindle the flame of workers' 
anger to an uncontrollable conflagration. 
According to the N.Y.Time~ (May 27), the 
fear of a mass strike, particularly in the 
country's industrial core, the region of 
Shanghai, was the main reason for the state's 
reluctance to call in the troops. So the 
state waited patiently until the movement, 
through the lack of an inner dynamic on a 
class basis, began to die a natural death 
and became a manageable victim. 

At the 1;eginning of June, life in Beijing 
was returnIng to normal. Only a handful of 
students remained in Tiananmen Square and 
some of their leaders had begun to urge an 
end to the occupation, Now the state judged 
that the time was right to strike baCk. 

On June 4th, it lashed out, in partjcular, 
using an army unit brought from inner Mongo
lia, which had been carefully isolated from 
news reports and thoroughly indoctrinated 
to immunize it against calls for fraterni
zation. Soldiers fired their sub-machine 
guns at random among crowds of protesters 
and bystanders alike, shooting at everyone 
in sight, bayoneting and beating passing 
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shoppers, burning the corpses of their vic
tims. 

This continued for at least 2 days. La
ter came the mass arrests, the methodical 
spreading of fear by encouraging people to 
inform on their neighbors, to turn each ot 
other in, in order to kill the feelings of 
solidarity and unity that had developed in 
the struggle in May. The state used massive 
paranoia and mutual distrust to make people 
too frightened to talk or discuss with each 
other. The operation was crowned with a mas
sive propaganda campaign, absurdly trying 
to create the delusion that the mass demon
strations never happened (" .. . only a hand
ful of rUffians ... ") and that the massacre 
never happened ("only some 300 soldiers died~' 
all killed undoubtedly by this "handful of 
ruffians" whose aim was to turn China into 
a capitalist state -- as though it were any
thing else!). Its distance from real events 
was so great that this propaganda probably 
convinced only the most isolated peasants & 
those who wanted to be convinced because it 
suited them. With this campaign, the state 
confessed that its inhumanity, its ferocity 
was so great that it cannot be covered up 
with some ideological justification. So it 
must be denied. But the goal of that denial 
was not to convince the masses that the mas
sacres never took place. On the contrary, the 
very aim of the massacre was to be spectacu
lar, to show the masses what they get when 
they oppose the state. The propaganda cam
paign itself was an integral part of the ter
ror : the state wanted to show that it could 
not only suppress action but also thought 
and speech. 

THE RUMORS OF CIVIL WAR 

The state terror had undoubtedly many ne
~ative side effects for the capitalist class 
Itself. politically it wiped out any remain
der of credibility of the system and fanned 
the hate of millions of workers against the 

exploiting class. Economically, the loss of 
production due to strikes and general chaos, 
the inevitable brain-drain it will encourage, 
the scaring away of foreign investors and 
tourist money, the inertia and sabotage, add 
up to a very heavy toll indeed. It was, there
fore,no surprise that there were many reports 
of mounting opposition within the ruling 
cla~s~ in the Party ~s well as the army-- op
pOSItIon to the tactICS fof the hardliners. 
In the days following the massacre, the west
ern media announced that China was on the 
brink of civil war, that armies were turn-
ing against each other. 

There is no question that the divisions 
within the ruling class were treal. But with 
hindsight, it is also clear that Deng had se
cured a majo~itY,for his terror campaign be
fore unleashIng It and that the faction op
posing it was Unwilling to pay the price of 
civil war to decide their differences. The 
fact that the terror campaign was not follow
ed by massive purges within the Party and the 
state apparatus is another indication that an 
understanding had been reached by the two fac
tions. 
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The rumors of impending civil war, like 
those of the death of Deng and the attack on 
Li Peng and many other rumors about the state· 
leadership being paralyzed by inte~nal,di~i~ 
sions, served another purpose. It lS slgnlfl
cant that the hardline faction which was in 
firm control of the media from the first day 
of the terror, made no attempt to deny these 
rumors which were eagerly spread by the west
ern media despite the fact that "no reporter 
had personally witnessed any of the reported 
clashes" (between army units), according to 
the N.Y.Times, June 9th. 

"We continue to be able to broadcast and 
it is astonishing that they have allowed that 
to go on", said the Vice President of the 
American Cable News Network. In fact, it is 
not so astonishing because these rumors were 
useful. In the first days after June 4th, 
there was a lot of talk about a general strike 
and, indeed, production was at a standstill in 
Beijing and a strike had started in Shanghai. 
What better way to get people off the street 
(who wants to be in the streets when rival 
armies are firing on each other), and to talk 
them out of the idea of striking (why go on 
strike when the "good" army is on the march 
to defeat the "bad" one for us)! Only when 
the threat of a mass strike had passed, did 
the Chinese state media start to show the 
leaders denying these rumors, emphasizing 
Party and army loyalty and unity. Reports of 
civil war faded. 

THE LESSONS OF TIANANMEN SQUARE 

Many students and workers showed extraor
dinary bravery confronting the state's ter
ror with their bare hands. Many threw their 
pacifist illusions out the window and fought 
back, disabling army tanks, burning armored 
cars, etc. A number of soldiers burned 
their own vehicles and disobeyed orders. But 
they were clearly no match for the state's 
terror machine. Theirs was a hopeless fight. 
That was the lesson the state wanted to in
still on June 4th : that it is hopeless to 
fight back, futile to resist the state's 
power. No matter how large the movement, the 
state will always win. 

June 4th was not the only "Bloody Sunday" 
in history. On a Sunday in 1905, the Russian 
state wanted to teach the same lesson when 
it ordered troops to mow down a peaceful mass 
demonstration. Like the Chinese students, the 
leaders of that movement did not seek to over
throw the state; they only wanted some re
forms. Like the Chinese students, they believed 
in patriotism, they rejected violent struggle 
and told the masses that they should obey the 
law. 

On that first Bloody Sunday too, state ter
ror was used to demonstrate the futility of 
opposing the state. Yet twelve years later, 
that same state was overthrown by a proletar
ian revolution. And even if this revolution 
was ultimately unsuccessful -- in the first 
place because proletarian revolution ~ust 
spread internationally to succ~ed -- It made 
abundantly clear that the worklng class had 
learned quite another lesson than the one 

the state had intended. 

In the next decisive confrontation, Chi
nese workers will not shout : "The People's 
Army will not kill the people". They will 
not naively follow the slogans of student 
leaders or beg for reforms. They have seen 
that road leads to a dead end and they will 
follow another one, a road opened by self
organization on a class basis like the work
ing class in Poland during the mass strike 
in 1980. Through their collective strength, 
workers have the power to paralyze the eco
nomic machinery; they can disrupt the state 
by stopping its communication and transporta
tion system, by silencing its media, by using 
all these means to serve their own struggle. 
The workers experience and solidarity will 
enable them to organize their self-defense in 
preparation for state terror. They will re
place the students' concept of fraterniza
tion with the army -- which was based on a 
respect for its function and its hierarchy, 
based on the illusion that the army is. "the 
friend of the people" -- with calls from 
workers to soldiers to refuse the orders 
of their superiors, to break away from the 
army, to join the workers struggle. 

PERSPECTIVES FOR TOMORROW 

Will we see such confrontations in the 
future? Chances are that we will. It may 
take years before the working class in China 
digests the events of this spring -- years 
of surface calm during which the rumbling of 
the volcano may seem a faraway memory. But 
class consciousness will continue to mature 
underground, fed by the outrage which the 
terror has inspired together with the fear. 
During this period, the material conditions 
which push the working class to struggle 
will further deteriorate because of the gener
al deepening of the world economic crisis but 
also because of the steep economic price the 
Chinese state will pay for its terror. One 
third of China's state enterprises are alrea
dy in trouble today and the government con
fesses it has no cash to pay farmers for the 
coming harvest. 

When, in the future, the danger of prole
tarian self-organization arises, the capital
ist class in China will undoubtedly use lts 
own internal divisions as a weapon against 
the workers. The ruling class will try to 
draw the workers away from their own class 
interests by mobilizing them behind one ca
pitalist faction fighting the. other. It may 
try to give its rule a face llft bY,restor
ing someone like Zhao to power, ~opln~ that 
his current victimization will glve hlm some 
credibility as it did to Deng in the past. 
(The fact that he received only a very light 
punishment might indicate that this future 
is being taken into account). But how m~ny 
face lifts can a system undergo before ltS 
face becomes a ghastly death mask? The work
ing class has nothing to gain,by choosing 
from two sides of the same COln. 

The events in China also eloquently demon
strated that no country today can be totally 
isolated from the outside world. People ln 



China take notice of what goes on elsewhere 
and workers in the rest of the world will 
learn from ehat happened in China. While 
workers in China must recuperate from the 
terror, the struggles of workers in other 
countries will show that democratic states 
impose austerity and fall into barbarism too. 
Everywhere it is the same struggle and re
volutionaries will try to forge the doubts 
and feelings of the masses into clear thoughts 
and perspectives. 

Here in the West, the bourgeois media are 
having a field day, using the events in China 
to declare the "bankruptcy of communism" and 
exalting how lucky we are to live in a demo
cracy. How shameful this propaganua is just 
months after hundreds of demonstrators were 
"democratically" killed by the army in Vene
zuela and Argentina. 

The truth is that the situation in the eco
nomically backward countries, the so-called de
mocratic ones as well as the communist ones, 
shows what is coming in the future of the more 
advanced countries. Because they are weaker, 
they are hit earlier and harder by what is 
a crisis of a worldwide system which has out
lived its historic usefulness. Not their high 
ideals, but their economic strength and the 
more sophisticated state apparatus that evol
ved with it,more finely attuned to absorb 
shocks and derail opposition, gives them the 
ability to postpone massive confrontations 
such as the one in china. 

It is this strength which is eroding as 
the capitalist economy c~ntinues ~ts d~s~ 
cent. Just as the deepenlng of thls cr~sls 
triggered the eruption of the volcano In 
China, it will do so in the West where the 
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working class is more concentrated and has 
more experience in fighting for its own 
class interests. What goals will emerge from 
the coming turmoil? In China, the anger cau
sed by spiraling inflation, shortages and un
employment was canalized behind the goal of 
democracy. The struggles in the West will 
further clarify that capitalist "democracy" 
and "freedom" are really neither, just as 
capitalist cversions of "socialism" ,and "com
munism" have been shown to be nothlng of the 
kind. They will also clarify that the work
ing class can organize itself, that it grows 
stronger as solidarity and unity increase. 
The step from organizing itself as a class 
to organizing society, from being exploited 
by producing for profit (and suffering from 
misery and austerity into the bargain) to 
producing for human needs, will increasingly 
shorten. What now still seems utopian will 
become an obvious necessity. 

But it will be a hard learning process in 
which the working class will have to learn 
from its defeats, with the crucial help of 
its revolutionary minorities. The baby-kiss
ing politicians of the West who are today so 
eloquently outraged over the Beijing massacre 
will fight for their "order" just as r~th
lessly as their Chinese counterparts dld. 
They will have their "victories" just as , 
Deng has his now. Bu~, to _ qu~te a~aln 
Rosa Luxemburg's artlcle "Order Relgns In 
Berlin", "The jubilant victors don·t notice 
that the 'order', which periodically must 
be maintained with bloody slaughters, in
evitably moves towards its historic fate, 
its hour of reckoning." 

Sander 
June 13, 1989 
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CLASS STRUGGLE 

IN THE 80'S 

What does the future hold in stot'e for a 
world capitalism undermiDed by a crisis of 
overproduction, and torn by inter-imperialist 
rivalries? What future is there for a system 
that condemns ever larger numbers of workers 
to unemployment, condemns ever vaster regions 
of the globe to underdevelopment, and more 
and more overtly represses any movement of 
the exploited opposing this evolution towards 
barbarism? 

To these questions, Marxism 
provides a clear answer: the working class, 
organized into workers councils, 
independently of, and against, all the forces 
of the bourgeoisie, is capable of 
overthrowing the existing economic and 
pol itical order, and of establishing a new 
society based on the satisfaction of human 
needs and not on profit. 

One fU.nclamenUd idea, ,':(dv::,nced by the ICe and 
which we share, is that of the historic 
course. After the reconstruction following 
World War Two, the 1960's saw the opening of 
a new period, marked by the reappearance of 
the crisis of overproduction and by the 
emergence of struggles by the working class 
against the effects of this crisis: 
austerity, layoffs, rising prices. 
unemployment. This period. characterized by a 
course towards class confrontations, would 
see the worsening of economic contradictions. 
and a growth of class struggle. inscribed in 
the perspective of proletarian revolution. 
Several episodes of international class 
struggle (or waves of struggle) have occurred 
since the mid-sixties. From 1968 - 1974. 
massive movements, involving different 
sectors. broke out almost_eJ!:erywhere in the 
world; from 1978 - 1980, there were radical 
movements though generally limited to one 
sector, except in Poland where for several 
months the working class unleashed a mass 
strike; from 1983 'till now. there have been 
massive movements sometimes involving workers 
from several sectors in almost all the 
countries of the world. including those of 
Western Europe. 

If, in judging the evolution of class 
struggle one based oneself only on what the 
working class has been able to accomplish in 
its struggle (length of movements. number of 
workers involved. extension to other sectors. 
independent organizations vis a vis the left 
~nd leftists) independently of any other 
consideration, it would be difficult to see 
~gress over the past 20 years. And certain 
revolutionaries would be right to be more 
impressed by 1968 or by the movement in 
Poland in 1980 than by more recent struggles. 
Such a perspective. however, would be 
mistaken. because it forgets that the class 
struggle is first of all a struggle between 
two classes, each of which is trying to crush 
its adversary. If the working class has 
accumulated a fund of experience over the 
past two decades. the bourgeoisie has also 
developed its capacity to quickly react to 
the danger of workers struggle. 

The first wave of struggle exhausted itself 
thanks to the illusion of "the left in 
power", though this only came to pass many 
years after the unleashing of the movement in 
1968. The mo~ents at the end of the '70's 
forced the bourgeoisie to change its tactics 
and place the left in opposition, thoY~h it 

is important to point out that this change 
only occurred after the first movements took 
place. The situation since the beginning of 
the '80's is different still: in the course 
of recent years. the working class has been 
confronted by a more thoroughgoing 
preparation on the part of the bourgeoisie, 
and this can account both for the fact that 



this wave of struggle is much less well 
defined in time than its two predecessors, 
and that as a result of the difficulties 
encountered by the workers, their struggle 
has broadened. 

The balance sheet of struggles over the past 
decade also tempts us to discuss the thesis 
of "the years of truth", advanced by the lee 
(of which we were then still a part) at the 
beginning of the '80's. the lee wanted to 
distinguish the new decade from the '70's, 
characterized by the . illusions on the 
possibility of overcoming the economic crisis 
and on the different policies which could be 
carried out by left governments, all of which 
could still mystify thtproletariat. The '80's 
would make the real stakes clear: war or 
revolution. There would be an unprecedented 
aggravation of the economic crisis, that 
would shatter the mystificatory nature of the 
illusions sowed by the bourgeoisie, and a 
significant development of the class 
struggle: "the '80's usher in the decisive 
confrontation between the proletari~t and the 
bourgeolsle".(Revolutlon Internatlonale, #69 
bls, Jan. 1980i--------- --------------

It is important to evaluate this perspective 
after the fact, not so much to point out its 
errors (it is apparent to everyone that we 
have not seen the "decisive confrontations" 
that the ICC predicted) as to try to 
u~derstand why the lee was so mistaken. The 
failure to get at the root of errors can lead 
to mistaken conclusions which ultimately 
leads revolutionaries to forfeit their very 
capacity to play an active role now and in 
the future. Thus, certain comrades of the CWO 
recognizing the difficulties with which the 
working class has been confronted since the 
beginning of the '80's (defeats of struggles, 
massive decomposition of the class, absolute 
impoverishment of certain strata, like the 
young, the old, the sick, etc.) concluded 
that not only hadn't these years seen the 
expected development of the struggle, but 
that this evolution had put in question the 
very idea of an historic course. 

For us, the predictions of the aggravation of 
the economic crisis and the using up of 
traditionalmystifications were correct. 
Another aspect, that the idea of "the years 
of ·tr.uth" did not take account of, is the 
fact that the bourgeoisie could, during the 
'80's, retain a relative control over the way 
the system plunged into crisis and thus 
effectively prepare its own reaction to the 
growing working class discontent. Taking into 
consideration the economic and' political 
realities with which the working class has 
been confronted is necesary in order to be 
able to evaluate the real dynamic of its 
struggle. That is why in the second part of 
this text we will treat the coriditions in 
which the class struggle has developed since 
the beginning of the decade, so that in a 
third part we can discuss the real dynamic of 
the struggle. The method utilized leads us to 
believe that the struggles that have unfolded 
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in this decade have represented certain 
advances and that they confirm the validity 
of the perspective of a course towards class 
confrontations, while invalidating the more 
immediate perspective of "decisive 
confrontations" in the 1980's predicted by 
the I CC. 

CONDITIONS OF THE CLASS STRUGGLE SINCE THE 
BEGINNING OF THE 1980'S 

On the economic plane, the '80's have been 
marked by an unprecedented deepening and 
internationalization of the crisis. No 
country can any longer escape the crisis, and 
economic phenomena like the Wall Street crash 
of October '87 have immediate repercussions 
on a world scale. This has been accompanied 
by a significant worsening in the standard of 
living of the working class. However, during 
these same years, the bourgeoisie has 
developed a series of economic artifices 
allowing it to postpone a recession: a fall 
in the price of raw materials, including oili 
massive indebtedness of the advanced 
countries. It has also suceeded in imposing a 
certain heterogeneity in the decline of 
living conditions for the working class. 

If capital has succeeded in preserving a 
certain "stability" for the economy in the 
advanced countries, at the cost of a headlong 
rush into the abyss of i'ndebtedness, it has 
been at the expense of an unprecedented 
worsening of the situation in the peripheral 
countries, which have born the first costs of 
the world-wide breakdown of capitalism. 
Reeling under the weight of indebtedness and 
suffering from reductions in the price of raw 
materials, these countries have plunged into 
an impoverishment never known before. The 
'80's have seen the collapse of nations 
considered "miracles" of economic development 
in the '70's; nations which are today forced 
to live at the behest of the IMF. Everywhere, 
the renegociation of debts and the 
contraction of new loans has as its price a 
draconian austerity. The deterioration of the 
standard of living has consequently been 
sharper in the peripheral countries than in 
the advanced ones. 

To this geographical disparity must be added 
the fact that workers have born different 
types of attack on their conditions of 
existence. The tendency to the shutdown of 
industries has increased, and has now reached 
the so-called communist countries (China, 
Russia, Eastern Europe). But the layoffs have 
specifically affected the workers of certain 
sectors: mines, steel, textiles, shipbuiding. 
It's important to note that it Is often the 
most combative and experienced core of the 
working class that has been struck from the 
rolls (c.f. the threat to close the Gdansk 
shipyards In Poland). Workers who have kept 
their jobs have born the burden of wage cuts 
and speedup. Wage cuts have particularly 
affected certain categories of workers 
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(teachers, nurses, clerks working for the 
state ). 

The worsening of conditions is also 
characterized by a diversification in the 
conditions of labor. The number of unemployed 
and those never employed has increased 
(except in Britain and the US). The increase 
in unemployment has in part been slowed by 
the creation of new jobs, essentially in the 
service sector (restaurants, insurance, 
etc.). However,. it's important to note that 
these "new jobs" are in general less we 11 
paid than industrial jobs. Short-time and 
occasional work has spread. All these factors 
contribute to a general impoverishment of the 
working class. The mass of the population 
living below the official poverty line has 
considerably Increased In the advanced 
countries (one in seven in Britain, one in 
five in the US). Moreover, it is not only the 
young, sick and old who are jobless and 
therefore destitute, but also many workers in 
in their prime. 

The idea 
henceforth 
countries, 
ex i stence 
facilitate 
during the 
simplistic 
situation. 

according to which the crisis, 
affecting all sectors and 

would homogenize the conditions of 
of the proletariat and thereby 
the generalization of struggles 
'80's, can now be seen as too 

to grasp the real evolution of the 

On the plane of ideology and the polincal 
structures used by the bourgeoisie to control 
the working class, the '80's have been marked 
by two important phenomena: the using up of 
the classical mystifications (trade unionism 
and the left in opposition in the advanced 
countries, "communism" in the Russian bloc 
and China, national liberation struggles) and 
by the the use of new ideological weapons 
such as rank and file unionism, "democracy·, 
religion and nationalism. 

In the advanced countries, the loss of 
credibility of the principnl tool for the 
control of the working class, the unions, has 
become evident. Loss in membership, lack of 
control by the unions in the calling of 
strikes, the appearance in certain struggles 
of a clear will to reject the traditional 
union organizations, are its principal 
manifestations. In the "communist" countries, 
the reform policies carried out by Gorbachev, 
Deng Xiao Ping and others have shattered the 
last illusions on the nature of these 
economies: the language of profitability, 
accompanied by the closure of factories, of 
layoffs and unemployment, have made a mockery 
of the pretensions to socialism. Elsewhere, 
the bloody revolt in Algeria, for example, 
demonstrated that the myth of "national 
liberation" was no longer sufficient to keep 
the lid on the working class and the mass of 
the popUlation. 

However, the '80's have also shown that the 
bourgeoisie has not been complacent with 
respect to the using up of the means by which 
it has traditionally controlled the working 

class. It has been able to adapt so as to 
prevent the discontent generated by the 
accentuation of austerity from being directed 
in a too radical a fashion against the state. 
In the Third World and in the East, where 
s6cial buffers have been historically weak, 
the bourgeoisie,to complete the work that the 
police and army can no longer do alone, has 
created or legalized "democratic· organs: 
unions, political parties, parliaments. These 
organs (which in the advanced countries in 
the 12£! century played an important role in 
the political direction of society) are thus 
created out of whole cloth to fulfil the same 
function that they !Q92Y play in the aevanced 
countries: to mystify the exploited, to make 
them accept austerity. The function played by 
democratization appears clearly in Poland, 
where the government faced the necessity of a 
drastic economic restructuring and hoped to 
make this more acceptable to the exploited 
with the aid of Solidarnosc, whose union and 
political activity was legalized. The 
"democratization" of regimes formerly wearing 
an explicit totalitarian face sharply 
increased during the '80's, and where it has 
been late in coming, pressure in this 
direction is being exercised by the 
international bourgeoisie (South Africa, 
Palestine). In the advanced countries, the 
bourgeoisie has reacted to the loss of 
credibility of the unions by orchestrating an 
unprecedented development of rank and file 
unionism. Everywhere, to divert the 
discontent· caused by the crisis, it has 
stirred up nationalist, racist and religious 
mystifications. 

In conclusion, we can say that the working 
class has been confronted by numerous changes 
in the '80'5, both on the economic level and 
in the way its class enemy confronts it. 
These changes in no way correspond to a 
simplistic schema according to which the 
deepening of the crisis would have as its 



corollary an homogenization of the living 
conditions of the working class and a 
weakening of the weight of bourgeois 
ideology, that would lead to a linear 
development of workers struggle. While it 
becomes more and more necessary to struggle, 
that also becomes increasingly difficult. We 
must take into consideration this whole 
complex of factors in order to analyze the 
dynamic of the struggle over these past 
years. 

THE DYNAMIC OF THE CLASS STRUGGLE SINCE THE 
BEGINNING OF THE '80'S 

The decade of the '80's opened in a 
spectacular way with a formidable strike 
movement in Poland. This latter expressed in 
a clear way the essential features of workers 
struggle in the phase of dcadence: massive 
involvement of the workers in the struggle; 
self-organizationconcretized by the holding 
of daily or frequent general assemblies; by 
the election of strike committees with the 
possibility of revoking delegates; by the 
centralization of these strike committees; by 
the quest for and development of solidarity 
within the working class; the determined and 
organized extension of struggles; and by the 
permanent character of the movement, which 
advances, and retreats, in order to better 
deploy itself. This movement, therefore, 
belonged to what Rosa Luxemburg had meant by 
the mass strike. 

How has international 
evolved since then? The 

workers struggle 
internationalization 

of the crisis meant that more countries would 
be struck by this wave of strikes. During the 
'80's, we have seen the first massive 
struggles in West Germany and social 
explosions in a number of countries that had 

not previously known social upheavals of 
massive proportions (notably Algeria and 
Venezuela). But there has not been a 
conscious, organized internationalization of 
the struggle. 

Globally, the contrast between struggles in 
the peripheral countries, characterized by 
riots and violent strikes, and the movements 
in the advanced countries, generally more 
limited in their duration and extent, remains 
marked. This geographical disparity, as well 
as the limited amplitude of movements in the 
metropoles, results from the different 
effects of the crisis, discussed above. The 
social situation of quasi-permanent open 
struggle in Yugoslavia last year and in 
Poland now, where the working class must bear 
the costs of economic decay, perhaps 
indicates the future of the industrialized 
countries. 

Another remarkable feature of the social 
situation is the tendency for workers to 
return to t~e fray, to take up the fight in 
spite of the failure of earlier struggles. 
This tendency was clear in Poland in the 
recent past. After, and despite the bitter 
defeat of 1980-1981, the workers returned to 

battle in 1988. This same 
seen in other countries, 
Belgium where large-scale 
took place in 1983, 1986 and 
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phenomenon can be 
for example in 

strike movements 
1989. 

Nevertheless, both in the peripheral and 
advanced countries, the workers have had 
difficulty in self-organization, extension 
and the clarification of perspectives which 
occurred in the mass strike in Poland. So 
clear an expression of these tendencies had 
been made posssible in Poland in 1980 by 
virtue of the general unpreparedness of the 
international bourgeoisie on top of the local 
weakness of the social buffers resulting from 
the archaic economic and political nature of 
Polish capital. Since that time, the 
bourgeoisie has rearmed itself on the 
ideological plane in all countries, and the 
working class. as a result, has had to 
confront greater difficulties than in the 
past. Naturally. it is necessary to take 
account of this phenomenon in order to 
appreciate the evolution of the situation. 

In the Easnrn bloc and in the peripheral 
countries, workers struggles have mainly come 
up against the illusion of the evolution of 
the regime tQ "democracy". Even if democratic 
organs has no historical basis in these 
countries, they have a certain efficacy in 
controlling struggles. Their effect can, 
therefore, explain certain downturns in the 
struggle. The situation in Poland, once again 
illustrates this process. The fact that 
recent struggles have never attained the 
force or amolitude of 1980 can be attributed 
to the const~.~t presence of Sol idarnosc, whose 
activity, even when it was still illegal, was 
largely tolerated by the powers that. be, 
because it allowed them to foresee, dIvert 
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and control social discontent. It is also 
significant that Solidarnosc succeeded in 
ending the struggles of 1988 on the basis of 
a simple promise of the government to hold a 
round-table in which the perspective of a 
legalization of the union would be discussed. 
Finally, the electoral landslide for members 
of the oppositio~, in contrast to the defeat 
of official candidates, also shows what 
democratic illusions remain in the Polish 
working class. The diversion of social 
discontent towards elections, constitutional 
changes, the establishment of new unions, 
have also occurred in other countries (South 
Korea, Russia, Algeria, among others). 

The bourgeoisie has also used nationalism to 
neutralize working class discontent, in 
among other places -- Yugoslavia and Russia. 
It is interesting that in Yugoslavia, 
nationalist agitation has erupted in the very 
same places that have seen important class 
struggles. The obstacle that nationalism 
represents for the working class can be seen 
in the fact that chauvinist agitation has 
almost completely supplanted the movement for 
social demands in that country. In Russia 
too, it appears that nationalist agitation is 
favored by the powers that be, notably 
because it constitutes an effective means to 
smother the discontent provoked by 
unemployment, scarcity and the deteriorating 
conditions of life. 

In the metropoles, recent struggles have also 
displayed contradictory tendencies. Although 
they express an advance from the point of 
view of self-organization and the quest for 
unity, they seem, at the same time, as well 
-- if not better -- controlled by the 
bourgeoisie than previous movements. 

The tendency TO self-orga.nization is 
expressed by ~ striking rejection of the 
unions In recent struggles. The time when the 
workers left it to the unions to organize all 
aspects of the struggle, and were content to 

'P~lice holding back striking seamen at docks in Dover, EnglandI111'b 

stay at home, is over. Important struggles' 
are spontaneously unleashed without waiting 
for union authorization; there is a massive 
participation of strikers through general 
assemblies; the unions and their perspectives 
are challenged and there is a real will to 
organize independently of the unions. This 
aspect of the struggles marks a clear 
evolution with respect to the '70's. 

The bourgeoisie has not remained passive in 
the face of this situation. To counteract 
this tendency, it-has tried to take control 
of the structures created by strikers, the. 
strike committees and coordinatons, the 
centralizing organs of struggle. The 
bourgeoisie's power of recuperating the 
initiatives of the working class appears even 
when we look at the three movements where the 
rejection of the traditional union 
organizations and the will to organ[ze 
differently was most clearly expressed: the 
railworkers strike in France in 1986-1987; 
the public sector strike in Italy in 1987-
1988; the public sector strike in France in 
1989. The will of the railworkers to organize 
independently of the unions caught the 
bourgeoisie by surprise, and the orgnizations 
created at the beginning of the movement were 
not entirly controlled by the bourgeoisie, 
even if the leftists already exercised 
considerable influence within them. In Italy, 
this tendency manifested itself in different 
sectors in the COBAS, which at the outset of 
their existence could also be considered as 
the expressions of, proletarian self
organization. Since then, the bourgeoisie has 
prepared the means to control such a will to 
self-ogan1zation, and the coordinations that 
have arisen (sometimes even before the 
unleashing of struggles~) in the nurses 
strike In France, and then in the whole of 
the public sec~or, were not -- even at the 
outset -- controlled by the strikers, but 
rather by the unionists and leftists. They 
served not to develop the struggle, but 
rather to bury it. 

~he tendency for the working class to express 
its unity is also manifested more strongly 
than in the past: solidarity movements with 
another sector in struggle (for example, the 
dockers at the time of the nurses strike in 
Britain); the tendency for the will to 
struggle of one segment of the class to be 
communicated to other segments, and for 
common demands to be put forward, as happened 
in the strikes by public sector workers in 
France, Holland a.nd Belgium in 1989. It's 
important to note that in this last case, the 
will to struggle seemed to leap over 
capitalist frontiers: the struggles erupted 
In the public sector in France, and then 
spread to Belgium and Holland (which in the 
past. 1981 for example, had already been the 
scene of quasi-simUltaneous movements of 
strll'Jg 1e ) . 

Despite this, one can only be str~ck by the 
lack of conscious. willful attempts to 
stru,)91e and to organize together. The 
ab:o,>:nce Df unity is d\JP' in part to the uneven 
effects of the crisis on different parts of 
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the working class. Industrial workers have 
waged important struggles over closures (the 
struggle of steel workers in several 
countries, of miners in Belgium and Britain), 
while sectors such as teachers and nurses 
have fought against wage cuts which have 
slowly engulfed them for several years. The 
multiplication of different statuses of late 
(unemployed, short-time worker, full-time 
worker) has also made the unification of 
workers more difficult. 

These divisions are amplified by the unions 
and leftists, who propagate the illusion that 
each part of the working class has its own 
specific interests to defend. Corporatism is 
a disastrous illusion, the germs of which are 
found more or less developed in almost every 
workers struggle today. It was particularly 
clear, and there fore very harmfu 1, to the 
development of the struggle in the movement 
of hospital workers in France. 

CONCLUSION 

The workers struggles of the period 1980-1989 
have seen real obstades that have put the 
proletariat to the test in deVeloping its 
struggle. It is clear that the present level 
of struggle will not suffice for the working 

class to open the way to revolution. In this 
sense, the '80'5 are most certainly not 
comparable to the years of "decisive 
confrontations" in the historic memory of the 
proletariat. Important steps must still be 
taken on the level of self-organization, in 
the development of class unity and in the 
clarification of perspectives. However, 
simply on this basis, it would be a mistake 
to conclude that we are not in a period where 
social confrontations are intensifying or 
worse still, that the counter-revolution 
still rages over the proletariat just as it 
did at the time of the crushing of the first 
revolutionary wave. 

Basically, recent struggles have shown real 
advances, which we have trie~ to register by 
taking into account the capacity of the 
bourgeoisie to jmpo~p a heterogeneity in the 
economic conditions faced hy the proletariat 
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and to rearm itself ideologically against the 
working class. At the same time these 
struggles bear witness to the enormous 
reserves of combativity of th~ proletariat: 
these struggles are not exhausted by partial 
defeats, but seem to grow with the 
intensification of the economic attacks of 
capitalism and of the sophistication of its 
means of control. 

It is clear that these economic pressures 
wi 11 increase in the futUre. The capaci ty of 
the bourgeoisie to maintain a certain 
heterogeneity in the attack on the working 
class of the metropoles has been facilitated 
by the absence of an open economic recession. 
It is obvious that the outbreak of an 
economic recession on an international scale 
would raise the attack on the proletariat to 
a still higher level, in particular in the 
advanced countries. Meanwhile, in the course 
of recent years the proletariat has been 
confronted by a series of ideological 
mystifications with which it has had little 
experience. The accumulation of such 
experience will permit ~t in the future to 
break with mystifications such as democracy, 
nationalism, and rank and file unionism. 

The balance sheet for the '80's must also 
make revolutionaries understand that, if 
they want to play an active role in the 
development of the class struggle, it is time 
to abandon any vision of a linear, gradual 
evolution of the class struggle. From now on, 
it is necessary to refuse to fall into the 
trap of simplistic ideas according to which 
everything's fine or everything's rotten. If 
we have tried to understand and to analyze 
the dynamic of the workers struggle during 
the past decade, it is primarily because the 
characteristics of struggle in the '80's will 
reappear in future struggles: a permanent and 
bitter struggle between the attempts of the 
working class to take its struggle forward 
on its own class terrain, and that of the 
bourgeoisie to control, and to denature, 
that movement through ever more "radical" and 
sophisticated means. 

Me 1 e 

Workers demonstrating during wave of stnKes in South Korea. 
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THESES ON 
rr 

GORBACHEV 
I. When Mlkhall Gorbachev assumed power In 
1985, and Initiated his twin policies of 
Perestroika and Glasnost, the Marxist 
revolutionary milieu (our Fraction included) 
sa~ i~ these initiatives little more than 
ideological mystifications. Perestroika and 
Glasnost were seen by the revolutionary 
milieu as mystificatory devices directed at 
Western Europe (with the aim of dividing the 
American bloc and strengthening popular 
pressure for disarmament) and/or the working 
class and mass of the population of Russia 
itself (with the aim of legitimating the 
regime and winning acceptance for a policy of 
austerity). While the mystificatory element 
is clearly present in the policies of 
Perestroika and Glasnost, the Gorbachevian 
initiative cannot be reduced to a pure and 
simple mystification. The indispensable 
starting pOint for a Marxist understanding of 
Perestroika and Glasnost, and of the limits 
to these policies, is the recognition of the 
fact that. beyond the mystificatory element, 
these policies constitute a new politico 
economic program for Russian state capitalism. 

2, The Russian social regime, like that of 
the West. is based on the operation of the 
capitalist law of value (the extraction of 
surplus - value from a wage - working class, 
and the accu~ulation of capital), Russian 
capital not only exemplifies the universal 
tendency of capitalism in its decadent phase 
to state capitalism, in the specific form of 
Stalinism, but finds itself caught in the 
grip of a unique historical contradiction: An 
economically backward capitalist power ( 
dwarfed not only by the US, but by West 
Germany and Japan as well) which Is engaged 
in an imperialist bid for world hegemony, 
Indeed, the weaker Russia becomes relative to 
its rivals on the economic front, the more 
apparent it becomes that Russia cannot match 
its rivals in thp accumulation process, the 
more imperati'lE' It is for Pus~ian ca.pital tf' 
rpsort to power - politics and militarism to 

compensatp for Its backwardness and to ward 
off economic extinction and/or absorbtion at 
the hands of the American bloc. 

3,. The historical context within which the 
Stalinist regime finds it".elf ( the Clua:" i
total nationalization of the means of 

production through which the bureaucracy and 
party, as the personification of capital, 
direct the accumulation process, industrial, 
financial and techndlogical backwardness vis 
a vis the American bloc, and a military 
challenge to the hegemony of the US on the 
impet'iallst chessboard) shapes the economico 
- political policy of Russian capitill. The 
extrpme central ization and bureaucratic 
"planning" typical of the accumll13tion 
rY'OCF!::;~ r:,lrried 0 l lt hy -='i St:~l!ni~t l~~oim~' i'~ 

in fact. characterized by incredible~ waste, 
inefficieny and irrati0n.:ility in purely 
capitalist terms; the "expertise" and 
"rationality" of the bureaucracy is an 
Ideological sham, behind which lies endemic 
corruption and inertia which is a major 
contributory factor to the stagnation which 
is a hallmark of bureaucratic 
·centralization", In fact, the hyper 
bureaucratization characteri2tic of this form 
of state capitalism, with its rigidity and 
ossification is a barrier to the very 
economic dynamism which a real and effective 
centralization of capital is supposed to 
embooy. One alternative to the inertia of the 
bure3ucr3cy is the periodiC and spectacular 

.attempts of a ~harismatic and'or terrorlstic 
Leader to break through the bureaucratic 
imp~s~~ hy vlolent ~nd brut~l mass 
moblllzations, with their bloody train of 
purges, forced ]."bor, and (~oncentrat ion camps 
~Yhich 3re thl' othPl' side of thl' (~oitl to the 
V3st programs of "public works" (Stalln"s 
Fivl' Year Pla.ns of the 19'30'!;, Mao's "Great 
Prol(,tariz;o C\J]t\ll'"l Revu1lltion", ('te.>' Thl" 
othl'r alternative to bureaucratic 
o'-;;sifieation Icc the policies of "n'foYln" and 



"liberalization" which are based on recourse 
to market mechanisms, decentralization and 
the autonomy of the enterprise as a way to 
accelerate the rate of capital accumulation, 
by a brutal assault on the value of labor 
power, and the standard of living of the 
working class (speedup, higher prices for 
consummer goods, unemployment, etc. ). These 
are the policies exemplified, for example, by 
the dramatic initiatives of Khrushchev 
following the Twentieth Congress or Chou En 
Lai after the dea~h of Mao. 

4. The several economlco - political policies 
pursued by Stalinist regimes, which are 
enumerated above in the form of ideal types, 
are always shaped by specific historical 

conjunctures and conditions, and rarely occur 
In a "pure" form. While there Is a tendency 
for Stallnlst regimes to oscillate between 
policies as the contradictions unleashed by 
each type threaten the very existence of the 
social regime (even as the countries of the 
American bloc oscillate between inflationary 
and deflationary policies, to take but one 
example), this in no way implies a gygll£~l 
schema. The 2r2£~~~~~1 character of history 
prohibits such a cyclical vision. Thus, for 
example, Khrushchevism was an historically 
specific form of "liberalization", to which 
Gorbachevism absolutely cannot be reduced, 
even as the rule of Stalin was an 
historically specific form of terroristic 
mass mobilization, displaying unique features 
which the mass mobiizations orchestrated by 
Mao in China in the 1950's and '60's or that 
of Pol Pot in Cambodia in the 1970's did not 
duplicate. 

5. The roots of the Gorbachevian poiicy of 
Perestroika and Glasnost must be sought in 
the nearly twenty years of bureaucratic 
stagnation (Brezhnev, Andropov, Chernenko) 
which followed the failure of 
"liberalization" and "de-Stalinization 
under Khrushchev and the coup which overthrew 
him in 1964. By the mid 1980's the Russian 
social regime was beset by three interrelated 
crises, which together constituted a mortal 
threat to Russian capital. First, the 
economic stagnation of the Brezhnev era had 
given way to the open economic crisis which 
began under Andropov, and worsened under the 
short reign of Chernenko. Second, this open 
economic crisis for the first time directly 
threatened the strategic - military posture 
of Russian imperialism on a global scale: 
Russian capital under Andropov and Chernenko 
could not match the huge military buildup 
launched by Ronald Reagan ( the widening 
technological gap between the blocs presaged 
a strategico - military catastrophe for 
Moscow); the Russian occupation of 
Afghanistan was threatened by US backed and 
armed guerrillas (the first time since the 
1940's that a RussLan military occupation of 
a contiguous territory was endangered by the 
rival bloc, and a harbinger of things to 
come). Third, the open economic crisis had 
destroyed the last tattered shreds of 
ideological mystification on which the regime 
depended, ushering in a full scale 

legitimation crisis (by the mid 1980's no 
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one, absolutely no one -- barring a handful] 
of leftists in the West -- still believed in 
the dogmas of "Marxism - Leninism" -- not in 
the mass of the population (certainly not in 
the working class), not even in the 
bu:eaucracy or Nomenklatura itself. This 
trIpartite crisis which was the form in which 
~he glo?al crisis of capitalism manifested 
Itself In Brezhnevite Russia provoked a move 
towards a terroristic mass mobilization 
(though without a charismatic Leader) in the 
form of Andropov's anti - corruption 
campaign, which was directed against the 
inefficieny and corruption of the 
Nomenklatura (and first and foremost the 
Br~zhnev.clan itself). This incipient policy 
whIch pOInted to a new wave of purges within 
t~e party and state bureaucracy, was also 
dIrected at the "dissidents·, and indicated a 
turn towards a new round of ide~logical and 
:abor .di:cipline imposed directly by the 
securIty apparatus. Andropov's death 

aborted the moves towards any type of "re 
Stalinization", which in a new historical 
context and in the teeth of the opposition of 
an.entrenched bureaucracy would probably have 
faI~ed, a~d led to the Chernenko interregnum 
durIng WhICh the crises of the regime were 
greatly exacerbated and no clear policy 
initiatives emerged. It was at that 
historical conjuncture that Gorbachev came to 
power. 

6. Perestroika and Glasnost are the 
Gorbachevian responses to the tripartite 
crisis of the Russian social regime. The 
goals of Perestroika and Glasnost are shaped 
by the nature of the crisis by which Russian 
capital is beset: to overcome the economic 
bac~wardness and stagnation of capital the 
rulIng class must significantly raise the 
rate of accumulation; this latter is aimed at 
restoring the technological foundation on 
which Russia's imperialist ambitions rest; a 
higher rate of capital accumulation is seen 
as the basis for overcoming the legitimation 
crisis and achieving the necessary 
ideological control over the mass of the 
population. Abel Aganbegyan, Gorbachev's 
chief economic advisor, and the figure widely 
regarded as the "architect of Perestroika", 
has formulated the goal of the policy as 
nothing less than the transition from the 
phase of "extensive" economic development to 

that of "intensive" economic development; 
this latter being the veritable key to 
overcoming the legacy of economic 
backwardness that -- after more than 60 years 
of "socialism in one country" -- pivotal 
sectors of the Nomenklatura is prepared to 
openly acknowledge. In terms of the basic 
Marxian categories, that can alone permit us 
to grasp the essential features of the 
Russian social regime, Aganbegyan is really 
proposing a transition from an economy based 
primarily on the extraction of absolute 
surplus - value to one based largely on the 
extraction of relative surplus - value -- a 
transition long ago completed by Russia's 
Western competitors. 7. While the goal of 
Perestroika is clear, the economic obstacles 
which Gorbachev faces are formidable. To 
significantly raise the productivity of 
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labor, which is the basis for the extraction 
of relative surplus - value from the working 
class requires a massive infusion of capital 
and technology -- precisely what the Russian 
economy most lacks. In the short run, then, 
the path to such a goal can only proceed 
through a massive infusion of f2~~igU capital 
and/or a considerable lUl~g21iiE21i2g of 
labor, a renewed emphasis on the extraction 
of absolute surplus - value from the working 
class. The former appears to underlie 
Gorbachev's dramatic initiatives on the 
disarmament front. one of the main aims of 
wh ich seems to be to ~o'ment a spl it between 
West Germany and the US. in the hope of 
laying the foundation~ for·a new Rapallo; 
this would involve a reorientation of Germany 
away from Western Europe and the American 
bloc in which, in exchange for German 
financial and technological backing for the 
ambitious aims of Perestroika. Russia would 
guarantee the reunification of Germany (2). 
Such a dramatic rearrangement of the 
imperialist chessboard seems extremely 
unlikely. and. moreover. is a long - term 
project at best. on the outcome of which the 
policy of Perestroika absolutely cannot wait. 
At the present time. then. economic reform 
can only mean the intensification of labor 
for the working class, a brutal speedup at 
the point of production, a reduc'tion of the 
labor force through unemployment and the 
closing of "inefficient" enterprises, the 
imposition of more rigorous "norms", so as to 
achieve a much greater rate of ~IQ12!1~112ll. 
This is the real meaning and thrust of the 

reliance on market mechanisms, autonomy of 
the enterprise and profitability, which 
Aganbegyan and the other Gorbachevian 
technocrats are seeking to introduce. Behind 
the rhetoric of reform lies a draconnian 
austerity and sharp reduction in the already 
abysmal living standards of the Russian 
proletariat and mass of the population. In 
class terms this is the most immediate and 
palpable meaning of Perestroika! 

8. A policy of austerity and reduced living 
standards cannot be imposed on the working 
class without an ideological carrot to 
accompany the capitalist stick. Glasnost, 
with its panopoly of "democratic" reforms, 
cultural pluralism, open elections to 
parliamentary style bodies, ideological 
debate, "decentralization" and autonomy for 
national minorities, constitutes the coating 
through which the Nomenklatura seeks to make 
the working class swallow the bitter pill of 
austerity and rationalization, which is the 
core of the Gorbachevlan reform. No component 
of Glasnost is more inSidious in terms of its 
potential to divide the working class or more 
fraught with danger for Russian capital if it 
is not tightly controlled than nationalism. 
The utilization of nationalism to divide 
workers and to prevent a class response to 
austerity can be clearly seen, in the highly 
industrialized Baltic states, where the 
process of capitalist rationalization has 
been unleashed with a vengeance. In a region 
in which the working class is composed of 
both native Balts and Slavic immigrants 
(predominantly Russian), the bureaucracy has 

shrewdly exploited national differences to 
divide the proletariat. Native Baltic workers 
have been dissolved into the1r respective 
Lithuanian, Latvian and Estonian 
nationalities, and mobilized behind the local 
intelligentsia and bureaucracy. in National 
Fronts to agitate for cultural autonomy and 
political - economic decentralization. The 
Slavs, who make up a large part of the 
industrial proletariat in the region (In the 
Latvian industrial center of Daugavpils, for 
instance, only 12% of the population speaks 
Latvian), have just as deliberately been 
mobilized behind Internationalist Fronts 
(sic.), which are based on Russian 
chauvinism. The frustrations. resentments and 
discontent of each section of the working 
class is blamed on the threat presented by 

the other nationality, and the class question 
is displaced by the national question, which 
is the terrain par excellence of ~2Ql121. In 
this way the national antagonisms which 
decades of "really existing socialism" have 
only exacerbated as a legacy of Tsarist 
Russia as a prison house of nationalities, 
can be utilized by the Nomenklatura as a 
weapon against the working class. However, 
the nationalism which the Russian capitalist 
class seeks to use as a mystification to 
divide the ~orkers is also a potential danger 
to the bureaucracy if it is not tightly 
controlled. The very integrity of the Russian 
social regime is treatened by the real 
E~gl~ii~921 tendencies endemic to a regime 
whose capitalist ruling class has never 
succeeded in forging it into a nation - state 
comparable to the achievement of its 
imperialist rivals. Beyond the Baltic states 
where such centrifugal tendencies can be 
clearly seen, even as they have been thus far 
successfully contained, the violent upsurge 
of ~enophobic nationalism in the Caucasus 
(Georgia, Armenia and Azerbaijan) has the 
potential to escape the control of the ruling 
class in Moscow. If such national antagonisms 
can divide the working class in a polyglot 
industrial center such as Baku, and hence 
facilitate the imposition of austerity, a 
reign of massacres in which Azeris and 
Armenians slaughter one another, the 
unleashing of Muslim fundamentalism or 
demands for national independence such as 
arose in Georgia, while having nothing 
whatsoever to do with the struggle against 
capitalism, can nonetheless be a real threat 
to the stability of the entity ruled by the 
Nomenklatura in Moscow, and thwart the aims 
of the policy of Perestroika through which 
Gorbachev seeks to reinvigorate Russian 
capital. Thus, even as nationalism 
constitutes an indispensable weapon in the 
program of capitalist rationalization, it is 
also a potent ial threat to the' Kreml in. 

9. As with every other capitalist class the 
Russian bureaucracy is divided over the 
question of what specific policies to pursue 
in the "management" of the national capital. 
In understanding the policies of Perestroika 
and Glasnost, it is important to ascertain 
which factions of the Nomenklatura" constitute 
the base of support for Gorbachev and which 
oppose him. It seems clear that Gorbachev 



enjoys the support of that part of the 
economic bureuacracy which manages the 
potentially most profitable sectors of 
Russian capital, and which seeks the dynamism 
that market mechanisms seem to promise. The 
same is true of the technocratic wing of 
Russian economists and planners, who have 
embraced neo - Friedmanite economic nostrums 
as an alternative to decades of stagnation. 
The party and economic bureaucracy of the non 
- Russian republics, autonomous republics, 
etc. also constitutes a base of support for 
Glasnost, whose promise of "decentralization" 
and national "autonomy" will assure the 
privileges and power of these strata. A 
considerable part of the intelligentsia, both 
within the party (for example, the rapidly 
growing Socialist Civic Clubs) and former 
dissidents released from the Gulag, such as 
Andre Sakharov, have also been mobilized 
behind Gorbachev, whose promises of cultural 
pluralism will greatly enhance the 
intelligentsia's role as a mediation between 
the highest echelons of the party and state 
bureaucracy, and the mass of the population 
over whom ideological control will be the key 
to resolving the legitimation crisis. Perhaps 
the most important component of the power 
bloc forged by Mikhail Gorbachev is the 
military and "security" apparatus. The role 
played by this faction of the ruling class 
has considerably increased since the Stalin 
years, and this phenomenon is probably 
irreversible within the framework of the 
Russian social regime. One need only compare 
the powerlessness of the Russian officer 
corps in the face of Stalin's purges, or even 
the inability of this faction of the ruling 
class to play an important role in choosing 
Stalin's successor in 1953, with the decisive 
role of the military in the coup which 
overthrew Khrushchev in 1964, to appreciate 
the extent to which the military has become a 
critical component of the power bloc at the 
summit of the Russian capitalist class. It 
seems indisputable that without a green light 
from the military, Perestroika and Glasnost 
could never have become state policy. The 
support of the Generals is based on their 
perception (correct, in our opinion) that the 
stagnation of the Brezhnev - Andropov 
Chernenko years had reached the point where 
the imperialist balance of power risked 
turning decisively against Russia, and where 
only a dramatic attempt to break out of the 

bureaucratic logjam provided a possibility of 
reversing the long term decline of Russian 
capital. 
Against the above mentioned power bloc are 
ranged those factions of the Nomenklatura 
which oppose Gorbachev. These include 
representatives of the clans that have 
reigned at the summit of the state apparatus 
for the last 25 years, a considerable part of 
the party and state apparatus which sees 
their privileges and power theatened by more 
technocratic factions of the Nomenklatura, 
and the managers of weak and inefficient 
enterprises for whom the introduction of 
market mechanisms may mean economic 
extinction. In addition, an important sector 
of the intelligentsia grouped around Pamyat 
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("Memory"), the extreme nationalist faction 
of this stratum, with its program of Russian 
chauvinism and anti - Semitism and claiming 
the sympathy of broad sectors of the party 
bureucracy and the elements of the military 
and security apparatus alert to the dangers 
of centrifugal tendencies, constitutes a core 
from which opposition to Gorbachev can be 
expected to grow if Perestroika fails to live 
up to its promise of economic "modernization" 
and ideological legitimation. 

10. No evaluation of Perestroika and Glasnost 
can fail to make some comments, tentative 
though they may be, on the prospects of the 
Gorbachevian reforms as a response to the 
tripartite crisis through which Russian 
capitalism is now living. The project of 
economic modernization, military 
technological development and ideological 
legitimation which are the goals of 
Perestroika and Glasnost are almost certainly 
beyond the reach of the Russian social 
regime. The capital and technology necessary 
to dramatically raise the productivity of 
labor, and reverse Moscow's military decline 
seems beyond the reach of Gorbachev, and the 
hope of a new Rapallo which is the probable 
objective of the Gorbachevian policy in 
Europe is almost certain to be frustrated. 
Yet in the absence of success on these fronts 
it is impossible to see how the Nomenklatura 
can raise the living standards of the working 
class, without which the legitimation crisis 
can probably not be resolved. Indeed, the 
economic situation will likely require an 
increasingly harsh austerity and reduction in 
the standrd of living of the proletariat and 
mass of th~ population, even as t~e "circus· 
of democratization and cultural pluralism 
with which the bureaucacy seeks to divert the 
working class wears increasingly thin. In 
such a context, the centrifugal tendencies. 
already apparent may grow, providing 
additional challenges to the ruling class in 
Moscow even as they constitute a formidable 
obstacle to the unity of t~e working class. 
Despite the obstacles which Gorbachev faces, 
at the present time it is difficult to see an 
alternative to his rule within the Russian 
capitalist class itself. A return to the 
stagnation of the Brezhnevite era is 
inconceivable; no matter how conforting such 
a return may appear to certain factions of 
the Nomenklatura, the military would probably 
not allow it. A re - Stalinization based on a 
terroristic mass mobilization is precluded by 
a confluence of f~ctors: there is no 
charismatic leader on the scene; such a mass 
mobilization , however suited it was (in 
capitalist terms) to an earlier phase in the 
development of the Russian social regime, is 
ill suited to the task of increasing the 
productivity of labor so as to be able to 
economically and militarily challenge 
Russia's imperialist competitors; any such 
effort would encounter the opposition of the 
bulk of the Nomenklatura, which does not want 
its power and privileges sacrificed in an 
orgy of purges and show trials which are the 
inevitable accompaniment of terroristic mass 
mob11izations. Short of an explosion of 
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nationalist challenges which threaten the 
disintegration of the regime, it is difficult 
to now see a succeSSful challenge to the 
present line from within the ruling class 
itself. If such a challenge is to be mounted, 
however, it seems clear that it would be 
because the military had lost its confidence 
in Perestroika, and it would almost certainly 
involve a much more gl!~~! military role in 
the management of Russian capital (one 
probably tied to an increasing reliance on 
Russian chauvinism as an ideology of the 
social regime). 
The crisis of the Russian capitalist regime 
does raise the real spectre of a challenge to 
Perestroika from 2~!~ig~ the ruling class: 
the spectre of communism and the emergence 
of a working class challenge to the regime of 
wage - labor. The austerity which is the 
first fruit of the Gorbachevian reform, the 
inability of the regime to relieve the acute 
shortages of consum_~r goods which is the 
daily lot of the mass of the population, and 
the intensification of the exploitation of 
the proletariat, portend new outbreaks of 
class struggle which will escape the 
democratic and nationalist traps within which 
the intelligentsia seeks to incorporate them. 

The outbreak of a rash of wildcat strikes 
this past Spring by bus drivers and auto 
workers to protest the tying of pay to 
output, and by coal miners in the Donbass 
region because of deteriorating safety 
conditions, have already led the regime to 
propose giving the unions the right to 
strike, as a way of~headi~g~off labor unrest 
which threatens to escape government control. 
It is against this threat represented by the 
working class that the whole of the 
Nomenklatura, from Sakharov and the 
·democrats· to Pamyat and the crypto 
fascists, with the whole panopoly of 
Stalinism in between, is mobiliz)n~ its last 
reserves. 

* * * * * * * * * * * * * * * * * 
(1) For an inciteful analysis of this Rapallo 
option (though one' marred by a an 
unpardonable ·critical support" for the West, 
and an exaggeration of the prospects for 
Russian success), see F. Feher I A. HelIer, 
·Eastern Europe Under The Shadow Of A New 
Rapallo·, New German Critique # 37 

MAC INTOSH 

Farewell to Munis 
It is with deep regret that we learned 

of the death of Munis on February 4, 1989. 
He was one of the last survivors of the 
final years of the first revolutionary wave, 
and like a bridge across the generations, he 
continued to defend revolutionary principles 
in the present wave of class struggle begun 
in 1968. In Munls, the revolutionary milieu 
has lost someone who never gave up trying 
to make communism a reality. 

He put his whole heart and soul into the 
proletarian struggle, into the effort to 
create the conditions for a universal human 
community. ~his revolutionary ideal was his 
passion in a battle against all the ideologi
cal claptrap that infects our world today. 

In Spain against the Stalinists and the 
anarchist-Ministers of the Frente Popular, 
in Mexico threatened by the assassins of 
the GPU, in Paris -- Munis never wavered in 
his desire to fight for the international 
socialist revolution. His political committ
ment lasted a lifetime. 

We see it at every stage in his life. In 
1933 when he was in· the Spanish "Izquierda Co
mmlista,. along with Lacroix and Tofi, he or
ganized a heated factional struggle against 
A. Nin, defending the need to create a new 
class party and denouncing any moves to join 
the Spanish C.P. which was little more than 
a sect with no influence in the working 
class. We can see his committment in 1937 

when he participated in the "BlOOdy Days" 
of May to block the Stalinists attack again
st the workers of Barcelona when, sick of 
the illusion of anti-fascism, these workers 
wanted to make a genuine revolution. Munis' 
perspective was to try to transform this 
heroic defense into a veritable insurrection 
giving all power to the workers' committees. 
Throwing all their strength into the battle, 
the group of Munis and Calini offered a po
litical orientation in the struggle. The 
"Friends of Durruti" were at their side on 
the barricades. 

In Mexico, as leader of the Spanish sec
tion in exile of the IVth International, 
Munis began to move away from Trotskyist 
ideology. In his denunciation of the poli
tics of the International Secretariat of the 
IVth International, Munis was supported by 
N. Sedova, Trotsky's widow. Breaking with 

Official Trotskyism, they considered the 
IVth International a gravely compromised 
political force because of its position sup
porting Allied imperialism during the 1939-
45 war. Sedova, Munis and their comrades 
were violently attacked by the high priests 
of official Trotskyism : P. Franck, Maitan, 
Germain (Mandel). 

Returning to Europe, Munis founded the 
Grupo de Combate Revolucionario, which in 
August 1950 published a document called 
"The Proletariat Against Both Blocs" that 



fiercely denounced the imperialist slaughter. 
In 1959, Munis formed the group "Fomento 
Obrera Revolucionario" on the basis of the 
ideas contained in the text For a Second 
Communist Manifesto. 

In spite of limited resources, Munis in
tervened in the events of Mai-Juin 1968 in 
France to try to trace a clear political 
perspective. In the period following Mai, 
the "FOR" strengthened its ties with "Bat
taglia Comunista" of Damen and was one of 
the participants in the 1st Conference of 
the Groups of the Communist Left in Milan 
in 1977. In the aftermath of this Conference, 
the FOR developed internationally with ter
ritorial groups in Spain, France, Greece, 
Italy and the USA. 

Clear about the state capitalist nature 
of the Soviet Union, Munis concluded that 
the system which the Stalinists present as 
a "workers' system" that must be preserved 
at all costs, must be destroyed by a pro
letariat revolution. Munis denounced Rus
sia's extraction of surplus value and its 
role as an imperialist power. Munis was 
against all national liberation struggles 
and called for revolutionary defeatism in 
the international proletariat which has no 
country to create or defend in such wars. 
He was against. any tactic of "revolution
ary parliamentarism", knowing full well how 
electoralism turns the workers away from 
their class terrain of struggle. His anti
parliamentarism made him condemn all united 
fronts and other electoral mystifications. 
Against any kind of unions, obstacles to 
the revolutionary struggle of the workers, 
Munis supported "factory committees" and' 
workers' councils, the only representatives 
of the whole working class able to con
sciously destroy capitalism. Munis develop
ed a full view of the decadence of the capi
talist system and not just the economic as
pects. He tried to grasp reality in all its 

dimensions so as to speak all the more elo
quently of the' need for the social revolu
tion which, by destroying capitalist eco
nomic and social relations as well as poli
tical ones, would pave the way for the abo
lition of wage labor. with deep conviction 
Munis wrote of a new, free society with no 
God or Master. 

Now that Munis has died, we certainly do 
not want to glorify him or make him out to 
be some guru. He would have been the first 
to hate that sort of thing. 

We will not hide that we had some serious 
disagreements with comrade Munis. He overes
timated the revolutionary potential in the 
30's and he took the events in Spain to be 
the summit of revolutionary activity. For 
him, what happened in Spain represented a 
deeper and more significant social revolu
tion than the 1917 revolution in Russia, be
cause of the great participation and the 
economic and cultural measures taken. We 
have always argued against this position. 
Also we have always criticized his refusal 

, . "t th to apply "revolutionary defeat~sm 0 e 
situation in Spain in 1936/37 In the course 
of an lmperialist confrontation when two 
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capitalist entities tried out their weapons 
t9prepare the world proletariat to partici
pate in the second slaughter. We considered 
this attitude irresponsible in an epoch 
when revolutionary responsibility consisted 
in calling workers from both camps to turn 
the imperialist war into a class war. 

Munis always insisted on the fact that 
the proletarian revolution was not simply 
a political or military affair. It must take 
into account the vitaL question of the or
ganization of production and distribution of 
goods ( see our contributions also on the 
period of transition in previous issues of 
IP). But the different immediate soclal mea
sures suggested to the class in For i Second 
Manifesto seem to be marked by profound 
traces of the "Transitional Program" of Trot
sky, made over with a slightly more radical 
touch. Although it is certainly true that the 
revolution must socialize the means of pro
duet ion and smother the State, it is a mis
take to think that the proletariat will be 
able to abhieve either of these goals. right 
away from the first day. 

Munis stubbornly denied the existence of 
a crisis of overproduction in today's capi
talism. He expected no new opening of a re
volutionary period. Whether the crisis was 
cyclical or permanent, it would never be 
the motor to galvanize the working class, 
according to Munis. In support of this po
sition, he cited the example of the 1929 
crash which led to a world war and not to 
the revolution. For Munis, the objective 
condiiions for class consciousness were . 
to be found only in the permanent contra
diction between the capitalist system of ex
ploitation and the existence of theprolet
ariat, the creators of surplus value. Up to 
the end, Munis continued to see the prolet
ariat as a potentially revolutionary force 
that has been stopped by an enormous number 
of obstacles. The difficulties of the work
ing class in its recent struggles merely 
confirmed him in believing that, mainly 
because of the counter-revolution, the work
ing class had done nothing but retreat & 
regress politically. 

Munis tended to emphasize the proletar
iat's weaknesses over and above its revolu
tionary potential. Thus, he wrote extensive
ly exhorting the proletariat about its mis
sion and, at the same time, criticizing it 
unmercifully so that it would recover its 
freedom of thought and autonomy of action 
to throw itself into the battle to break 
its chains. Munis was not interested in 
the question of the subterranean maturation 
of consciousness; he preferred to talk about 
the will power the class needed, its will 
and combativity. 

The fact that he came from trot sky ism did 
not prevent Munis from evolving in a posi
tive direction. It led him to adopt a whole 
series of political positions that the Com
munist Left had elaborated in the past. But 
Munis was always silent about what he ow~d 
to the German-Dutch Left and to the Itallan 
Left. Munis' sectarian attitude must also 
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be criticized; it led the FOR to boycott the 
Conferences of the groups of the left com
munist tradition and led Munis to apply dis
ciplinary measures against a minority in the 
FOR that split in 1988. 

Munis was aware of the weakness of the 
marxist method prevaling in the revolution
ary milieu today. Far from adding to and 
going beyond the insights of the past, to
day's milieu has scarcely brought any ser
ious elements to the fore in response to 
the major problems of our time raised by 
the existence of state capitalism and so
ciety's orientation toward,.s totalitarian ism, 
an expression of decadence. 

All of the theoretical and political 
positions of Munis were expressed in a ser
ies of texts, some prepared in collaboration 
with his friend the revolutionary surrealist 
poet, B Peret. In all the important moments, 
Munis took a clear class position : on the 
colonial problem (Algeria, Vietnam), the 
attitude towards the imperialist world wars, 
Mai 1958 (Gaullism), Mai 1968, against the 
unipns, against the ideologies of anti-fas-

cism and anti-racism, etc. Munis wrote hun
dreds of articles and more elaborate texts, 
leaflets, pamphlets and polemics with all 
the different groups and positions in the 
revolutionary milieu. 

The future will even more clearly re
cognize the importance of Munis' contribu
tion. As with all of us, it has its limits 
but it should be seen as a way station to 
a fuller, more meaningful vision of commun
ism and all that is positive in the many 
expressions of the real movement. 

Munis, with his emotional style, felt 
very deeply the need for communism. Com
mittment without giving in, will power, 
courage, the honesty to face facts, that 
was Munis. 

His death will be felt as a great loss 
to the revolutionary milieu. We hope that 
our comrades in the FOR will find here a 
fraternal political salute and an encourage
ment to continue the struggle for the world 
revolution now that Munis has passed them 
the torch. 

R.C. 
April 5, 1989 

"'MOUVEMENT COMMUNISTE rw 

the notion of centrism, a disease 
plaguing the revolutionary miUeu 

At the beginning of the year 1989, the 
working class received the first issue, 
number zero, of the review "Mouvement Com
muniste" for the creation of the world 
communist party, a fusion of "A Contre Cour
ant" and "Cahiers Communistes". With 
the deepening of the crisis, New Year's 
gifts are getting smaller and smaller and 
it's the same for the contribution this 
new magazine makes to the cause of the pro
letariat. We are always happy to see that 
revolutionary militants make the effort to 
publish their contributions but we still 
try to look into the content of their ef
forts. Are they trying to add to the under
standing and deepening of the issues fa
cing the working class in the process of 
coming to consciousness, by joining an open 
debate in the revolutionary milieu? Or are 
they moving towards the repetition of some 
invariable program, excluding any debate 
or questioning, in a closed-in environment? 

Evaluating the political content of re-

views is all the more important because 
there are so many that appear and disappear, 
the products of the different splits in 
revolutionary groups, the products of the 
crisis in the revolutionary milieu. 

That is the way we propose to consider 
this new magazine : its positive -or nega
tive - contribution to overcoming the crisis 
in the milieu and its contribution to the 
working class struggle. In this current per
iod so rich in possibilities but so diffi
cult for the proletariat in the affirmation 
of its class perspectives, one of the pri
mary tasks of revolutionaries is to point 
out all the new questions facing the class 
and to work at understanding the theore
tical roots of the crisis in the milieu. 
Revolutionaries cannot be content to simply 
mouth the catechism of the invariant pro
gram. 

This number 0 of "Mouvement communiste" 
shows two c.ontradictory methods. We can 



only see as positive the approach behind 
the writing of the "programmatic points" 
which makes it easier to follow the po
litical positions of this new group and 
seems inspired by a desire to discuss with 
other groups. But then, how can we place 
the editorial in the same issue that re
jects all of the revolutionary milieu as 
part of the bourgeois camp? It is a cari
cature of sectarianism and sclerosis, a 
rejection of all debate-usIng the pre
text of the invariant program. 

Two points seem to be at the basis of 
this group's perspective and we want to 
argue against these points : (1 i) their po
sition on the revolutionary milieu seen 
through the angle of "centrism-opportunism" 
and (2) their position on "invariance". 

THE REVOLUTIONARY MILIEU AND "CENTRISM" 

"Mouvement Communiste", in one part of 
its articles, claims to recognize the 
crisis in the revolutionary milieu and 
the need to combat sectarianism. It talks 
about a will to work towards regroupment 
through political clarification. But the 
big question is : who could they ever re
group with? Because along with this heart
warming claim, we find another which is 
much less so : the will to make "all these 
centrist sects disappear". Here we find a 
concept that has already been widely used 
by the ICC and taken up by other political 
groups : centrism-opportunism. 

When the ICC in 1985 dug up the old 
centrist theories of degenerate Trot
skyism, it marked its own degeneration. 
The difficulties the working class was 
encountering in its process of gaining 
class consciousness did not correspond 
to the high road traced by the ICC in 1980. 
Also, the political crisis draining the 
revolutionary milieu was not getting bet
ter through clarification and regroupment; 
it was getting worse through sectarianism, 
and an acceleration of splits. Affected 
by these political problems that it could 
not explain, the ICC took refuge in call
ing the working class and other groups 
"centrists" which it "defined" as having 
an attitude of hesitation and oscillation. 

Lenin fought against centrist and op
portunist political currents that had a 
real existence in a particular historical 
period (before and during the first world 

war). But the ICC preferred to leave all 
this aside and turn to apolitical psycho
logical games to close the debates that 
had begun within the organization on sig
nificant political questions. Introducing 
the concept of centrism made it easier for 
the lee to eject those who opposed its new 
theories and programmatic regressions. (See 
on this subject our articles in I. P. #1,3, 
4,5,9 and 10). That is why this marvelous 
concept of centrism that supposedly clari
fied and explained so much, has never been 
used, explained or developed by the ICC 
since it expelled our Tendency! 

At the time, we denounced the mistaken 

and apolitical use of this concept seeing 
it, amo~g other things, as a convenient 
way to close off debate and close the ICC 
in on itself. Today, "Mouvement Communist" 
gives us a caricature of this danger: 

by using this concept of centrism -- which 
it never defines -- it prevents all de
bate and avoids all discussion on the 
reasons for the crisis in the milieu be
cause it rejects the whole milieu into 
the camp of the bourgeoisie. It seems 
that for "M.C.", all groups that don't 
recognize the invariance of the program 
(in their versionl) are"centrist sects" 
belonging to the enemy's camp. 

We can define opportunism in a general 
way as the search for immediate successes 
to the detriment of principles. This ideo
lQgy was concretized at the beginning of 
the 20th century in political tendencies 
that favored the organizational devefop
ment of the mass party in the framework 
of capitalist society, over and above the 
needs of the final goals of socialism. 

The appearance of these tendencies was 
made possible by the fact that capitalism 
in its economically expansionist phase was 
still able to allow a genuine struggle for 
reforms, a battle for improvements in the 
conditions of the proletariat, which did 
not directly call into question the sys
tem itself. But, for us, it is clear that 
these centrist and opportunist currents . 
became reactiopary with the beginning of 
the first world war. That is why the po
licies of the Third International must be 
condemned when, at the Second Congress, 
these counter-revolutionary currents were 
allowed into the International. 

Thus, by introducing into the revolu
tionary milieu of the 80's a concept cor
responding to the historical conditions 
of the beginning of the century, "M.C." 
empties these concepts of any materialist 
and historical context and meaning. It 
flies in the face of the meaning of his
torical materialism despite all its pious 
statements on marxism. Perhaps this is 
simply an example of "the invariance of 
the relations of production" throughout 
history. We'll return to this point in a 
minute. 

"M.C." uses apolitical, undefined, con
cepts like centrism-opportunism not to 
help resolve the crisis in the milieu but 
to reject everyone else into the arms of 
the bourgeoisie. For us, what defines 
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being part of one class camp or the other 
is a question of the programmatic positions 
defended by a group. 

Class frontiers are based on fundamental 
issues such as the nature of the capitalist 
state and its appendages (parties and unions) 
and mystifications (democracy, "communism" in 
the Russian or Chinese varieties); the posi
tion on war, etc. What, then, are the pro
grammatic positions that define the class. 
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frontiers i:or "M. C." and determine the re
jection into the bourgeois camp? The com
rades provide only some rather sketchy no
tions : non-recognition of the invariance of 
the program, activism and modernism; the "re
formism"(!) characteristic of the"extreme
left"; "centrism which directs the class' 
energies towards goals that do not challenge 
relations of exploitation ..... a disease of 
the "ultra-left .. according to "M.C." Is this 
what they base themselves on to launch such 
sweeping political condemnations of the en
tire milieu? . 

The comrades of "M.C." seem to defend con
cepts that we consider very dangerous : 

- because they call for the pure and simple 
disappearance of revolutionary groups; 

- because they use this concept of centrism 
that they never bother to define; in fact, 
by using this concept at all they deny the 
objective and historical conditions that 
gave rise to the real centrist movement; 

- because they hide behind this use of "cen
trism" to avoid the issue of the crisis in 
the revolutionary milieu today; this way, 
they don't have to deal with the causes 
of the crisis or with any efforts to over
come it; 

- because they have rejected the meaning of 
class frontiers that permit a political 
judgment about what camp a group belongs 
to. This question has always been a cru
cial one for reVOlutionaries : the lack 
of clarity towards an organization like 
the USPD during the German revolution led 
to the degeneration of the Communist In
ternational. 

INVARIANCE 

"Invariance" seems to be a very important 
concept for the comrades of "M. C." They 

write : 
"A theoretical struggle not in the book
ish and linear sense of the program but 
by accepting the invariable nature of 
relations of production and the critique 
of these relations based on invariant 
theory. Typical of opportunism is the 
discovery of new eras, mechanisms or 
paths of the means of production and the 
class struggle." ("M. C." p 7) 

But "M. C." emphasizes the profound change 
capitalism underwent from the formal to the 
real domination of capital. Isn't this, too, 
an example of the so-called opportunism de
nounced here? 

For us, the notion of an invariant program 
contains the idea that everything has already 
been settled once and for all in the past, that 
all the answers are already contained in a 
completed programmatic whole. Although we 
are firmly committed to the need to adhere to 
a programmatic coherence, this can never b~ 
complete and finished. It is constantly belng 
put to the proof by the experiences of the 
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proletariat in its class struggle. For us, a 
revolutionary organization must see its pro
gram as something to be continually worked on, 
criticized, developed. There is no separation 
between theory and practice and because the 
working class undergoes a process of coming 
to consciousness by drawing the lessons of 
past and present struggles, revolutionary mi
norities also must commit themselves to this 
continual work of criticism, learning and de
velopment. 

As Karl Korsch wrote : 

"It is not a theory which like some miracle 
was and will always be in advance of the 
development of the workers' movement so 
that in some strange way the future of 
the practical movement would always be. 
behind its own theory and could only de
velop along the lines already traced for 
it ... (Marxism and Philosophy) 

A I though "M. C." doesn't agree, we think 
that the notion of invariance creates an un
bridgeable gulf between two worlds where the 
program is no longer enriched by the new 
questions emerging from struggle and is cut 
off from the experience of the working class, 
where the party directs a proletariat who 
follows .. the leader", a proletariat with no 
communist consciousness which will be 
brought to make the qualitative leap by the 
party providing it with the program . Thus , 
invariance is not just the idea of an already 

completed program. It determines a whole way 
of looking at the role of the party and its 
links with the working class. 

Another consequence of this notion of in
variance is the rejection of the theoretical 
gains of the past. While the proletariat is 
constantly drawing the lessons of its ex
periences, while the whole Left Communist 
movement of the past worked so hard to un
derstand, critize, enrich, develop marxism, 
and thus, was able to grasp the changes ne
cessary in the positions on the unions, the 
period and the party, the notion of invar
iance is a sterile notion eliminating all 
this sort of work and all its insights. Even 
though "M.C." talks about its "affiliations" 
in the past and especially to the Italian : 
left, it is a simple liturgy, not a living 
committment. 

CONCLUSION 

In this article, w~ have not tried to make 
a comprehensive presentation of all the posi
tions of "M.C." In fact, this group defend a 
variety of "bordigist" analysis that we do 
not agree with, especially in relation to the 
role of the party. But to really understand 
the programmatic differences between us on 
these points, we encourage our readers to ob
tain their publications and ours (especially 
articles on our tasks and the meaning of cen
trism found in # 1, 3, 4, 5 and 10). 

We wanted to emphasize two points that are 



not usually dealt with in articles about the 
program: invariance and centri~m. This lat
ter concept is especially dangerous because 
in recent years we have seen how the ICC uses 
it too "explain" all the weaknesses of the 
class and the revolutionary milieu. Four 
ye~rs ago we warned the ICC of the danger of 
uSlng this concept even just as a club to de
feat "unruly" comrades. Four years later, 
"M.C." goes much farther than the ICC since 
it uses it to ~eject the entire revolutionary 
milieu! 
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Recognize the crisis in the milieu (other 
than just by digging up some old label from 
the past to stick on it); call for trying to 
overcome this crisis through the confronta
tion of constantly evolving positions rather 
than some dead invariance; these are the tasks 
of revolutionaries today. We hope that the 
comrades will respond to our questions and 
agree to the sorely needed open debate in the 
revolutionary milieu as we know it today. 

Rose 

on intervention 
It is no accident that intervention is one of the problems that causes the most contro

versy and debate among revolutionaries. The reason is simple: intervention, in other words 
clarifying the goals of the struggle and the means to attain them, is, in the final analysis, 
THE main aim of revolutionary activity. We are always very interested in receiving corres
pondence from our readers on this subject. We will try to answer all our mail and we are 
offering here extracts of correspondence between a contact in Vancouver, Canada and our Frac
tion. 

How to link the goals of the movement with perspectives for everyday struggle today? This 
is the main concern of our contact in this exchange. In our answer to some of his questions, 
we try to clarify our position on intervention and refute (if it is still necessary ... ) the 
ICC's false accusation against us on this subject. 

Extract from letter from ER 

Conclusions drawn at the end of the articles 
on 'rank and file unionism' and 'Poland Once 
Again' in IPll seem to imply that revolution
ary intervention today ought to focus on 
clarifying perspectives for future struggles, 
especially with respect to focusing on the 
political power of the bourgeoisie and the 
necessity of directly confronting it. But 
such interventions relate in no way to the 
struggles workers are engaged in today - in 
effect they say: do what you want today, 
follow the unions or whatever, it doesn't 
matter, you aren't going to win anyway, but 
prepare for the future, realise you're part 
of an international class, and that you can 
only make your struggle 'pay' by uniting, 
self-organised, on a world scale against all 
the unions, cops and states of world capital. 
Surely such interventions can't be taken all 
that seriously by militant workers who are 
directly involved in active struggle today. 
They will in all likelihood apply the descr
iption 'sectarian' to such exhortations. 
Why can't the emphasis on perspectives for 
future class .eruptions be balanced by emphas
is on the necessity to extend the struggles 
today, while breaking free from union control 

wherever pc)ssible. Class consciousness 
isn't advancEld only by articulating and att
empting to clarify positions on political 
tasks for the future, but also by clarifying 
means to push forward today's struggles so 
that when fu1:ure struggles arise workers will 
have matured through direct experience, they 
will be fur1:her ahead than they are today. 
The struggll~s they are engaged in may not 
'pay', but from the immediatist perspective 
of the vast majority of struggling workers 
today learning they they can better defend 
themselves from ruling class attacks today 
and tomorrow by extending and unifying their 
struggles is a significant advance in class 
consciousness. 

E.R. 
Vancouver 

Extract from our reply; 

We agree with your concern that, in revolu
tionary intervention in the class struggle, 
"the emphasis on perspectives for future 
class eruptions (should) be balanced by em
phasis on the necessity to extend the 
struggle today, while breaking free from 
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union control ... ", and with your view 
that "class consciousness isn't advanced only 
by articulating ( ... ) positions on political 
tasks for the future, but also by clarifying 
means to push forward today~s struggles " 
We think it is not so much a question of 
'balancing', of 'putting equal emphasis' on 
'the perspectives of the future' and 'the 
necessity to extend', etc. Rather, revolu
tionary intervention must clarify the in
trinsic link between 'the political tasks of 
the future' and 'the means to push forward 
today's struggles'. We agree that an inter
vention which is limited to talking about 
'perspectives for future struggles' would 
miss its target. We probably also share the 
view that an intervention which narrowly 
focuses on the particularities of a given 
struggle would be a mistake. Even in rela
tion to the choice of the concrete means to 
fight, glo .. bal perspectives are crucial. 
These means depend on the workers' understan
ding of reality. As long as the workers to 
whom the intervention is directed believe 
they have only their particular interests to 
defend and have nothing in common with other 
workers, mere calls for extension will fall 
on deaf ears. As long as they believe the 
unions are their organs they will not be 
interested in self-organisation. When they 
think they face only their boss, that the 
state, its judges, police, media, politicians 
and government-arbitrators are 'neutral', 
they will be rendered powerless by legalism. 
As long as they still put their trust in the 
economic system, they will be derailed by 
bourgeois perspectives, such as a change of 
management (cf the Eastern Airlines strike). 

So, any sensible intervention on the concrete 
means of struggle must talk about the global 
reality and the perspectives that this real
ity imposes. We don't think that any inter
vention must exclusively focus on future 
perspectives nor that it's unimportant what 

workers do now, as you suggest we do. But 
we think that workers can advance their 
struggle only through their understanding of 
reality. So it is this understanding that 
we as revolutionaries have to push. We can 
do so if our intervention is not based on 
abstract slogans but on what the workers 
themselves already perceive. The changing 
reality of capitalism, the deepening of the 
crisis, the workers' experience with- the 
unions etc, constantly changes this percep
tion. It's precisely because of this, that 
questions about the perspectives of the wor
kers' struggle, about its direction, are 
increasingly posed in the class (granted, not 
everywhere; we don't say that every interven
tion should have the same focus nor that we 

'should intervene in every strike). This is 
not only unavoidable but also necessary, if 
the working class is to become aware of the 
political dimensions of its struggle. It is 
part of the breakdown of illusions which 
exist to protect the captialist order. 
Faced with the question 'what are we fighting 
for?', the truth is revolutionaries' only 

weapon. We have to state clearly that the 
development of a struggle can make the capit
alist class temporarily step back but that 
the workers' only future under capitalism is 
a further decline of their living standards, 
etc. We reject both the demoralising propa
ganda that struggle is futile and the decep
tion that workers can protect their jobs and 
living standards under capitalism. 

Maybe because the articles you criti9ise are 
in part polemicising agains the lattet posi
tion, misunderstandings about our view on 
intervention arose. It's interesting that 
the ICC, against whose views (amongst others) 
these polemics were directed, is raising the 
same objections as you do against those two 
articles (but in a dishonest way) ('EFICe 
retreats from active role in class struggle', 
Internationalism 63). The ICC claims that 
the Fraction wants only "to educate the wor
kers on the final goal", that we think "the 
practical struggle will take care of itself", 
that we "deny the vital role of the revolu
tionary organisation throughout the struggle 
of the proletariat", etc. The article is 
based upon our critique of the ICC slogan 
'The Struggle Pays' claiming that our rejec
tion of this slogan implies a rejection of 
the struggle itself. That's a little too 
easy. We have often repeated that the dev
elopment of class consciousness, the develop
ment of the class' self-awareness, of the 
recognition of its strength and perspectives, 
occurs through the open struggle. What we 
reproached the ICC for is that it tends "to 
hide the enormity of the task by fostering 
illusions in the immediate economic rewards 
,of the struggle" (IPll, p5). The ICC ans
wers this by quoting from an article, which 
stated, amongst other things, that "the prol
etariat cannot escape the tendency for its 
living standard to decline". 

That's very good. One would almost think 
that all this is a phoney polemic. But in 
its real-life intervention the ICC often 
speaks with a different voice. It's,signif
icant that in the lengthy quote from IP on 
which they base their attack, only one sen
tence is omitted: a quote from their own 
intervention texts stating: "Workers! Mobil
ise to defend jobs and living standards! It's 
possible!" Nowhere is this position retrac
ted. On the contrary, their current inter
vention leaflets go in the same sense. This 
is a serious mistake. We understand the 
desire to bridge the gap between revolution
aries and their class. But the road to 
leftism is paved with concessions to illu
sions that are still strong within the class. 

We wholeheartedly agree with the lee when it 
writes that our role is ... "to make a con
crete connection between the current struggle 
and the goal". But the ICC's intervention 
is not doing this, as a leaflet directed at 



the strikers of Eastern Airlines reprinted in 
the same issue illustrates. When revolu
tionaries make leaflets that, apart from a 
few word changes (replace 'unions' by 'union 
bosses') might as well come from radical rank 

POLEMIC 

ou 

CIVILISATION 

23' 

and file unionists, the concrete connection 
isn't made.( ••• ) 

..... , .. 

internation alist ,of course 
but not too much 

••• 

What follows is a contribution from one of our sympathizers criticizing the positions 
of the Internationalist Communist Party (Battaglia Comunista), Italy, on the national 
question. This text frequently quotes the positions Battaglia defended at the Inter
national Conferences of the Communist Left. These meetings, bringing together revolution
ary groups coming from the Communist Left, were organized by Battaglia in 1977 with the 
active collaboration of the ICC. The quotes come from the published Minutes and R~ports 
of the Conferences. 

Battaglia is today the clearest group of those who can Claim direct descent from the 
Italian Left. It defends the concept that capitalism is currently in its phase of de
cadence and it has developed a critique of leninist positions on unions and national 
liberation struggles. But its break with these positions remains incomplete and limited 
by its attachment to the leninist logic on the party question. The following text tries 
to show how the fundamental weaknesses of leninism persist in the positions of Battaglia 
and influence its work. ' 

This article was written after discussions with our sympathizer and we agree with its 
content. We remind interested readers that this article is a complement to the article 
on nationalism which appeared in IP #13. 

Ideas rest upon a material foundation in 
society. If it were simply a matter of believ
ing in "ideas" as such, all forms of exploita
tion and oppression would have been done away 
with long' ago. People do not necessarily have 
to "believe" in reactionary ideologies to fol
low them in practice or to submit to them. Sub
mission is based on a sort of pseudo-strategy 
where people conclude that "there is no other 
way" and give in to "realism". 

All this plays a big role in the position 
of the Internationalist Communist Party (Bat
taglia communista) on the national question. 

Battaglia doesn't "believe" in nationalism 
but makes an analysis of the balance of forces 
in society where nationalism becomes almost a 
necessity. In Battaglia, the weight of strate
gic considerations, as opposed to "ideas", is 
so great that it is not easy to see its con
cessions to nationalism behind all the talk 
of tactics and strategy. It is easier to de
nounce the PCI-Programma Comunista which Bat
taglia split from in the 50'S. The differences 
between the two groups on this question are 
not much more than nuances. That is why our 
anti-nationalist polemics are usually directed 
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agalnst programma. But it is Battaglia that 
today has a greater influence in the revolu
tionary milieu (see IP #13 on the national 
question and the CWO, Britain and the GCI, Bel
gium) • 

Although Battaglia does not "believe" in 
nationalism, the way it uses this ideology for 
tactical reasons is no less dangerous because 
it is more sophisticated'. Battaglia supports 
nationalist movements : 

- for the sake of realism. They exist and, as 
we shall see, in some ways they are more "real" 
than a workers' movement; 

- because it sees the party as an enlightened 
general staff which can work miracles and bend 
any movement, regardless of its class nature, in 
a proletarian and revolutionary direction; 

- because of ~ leftist conception of imperial
ism which it associates mainly with the econo
mically stronger capitals of the west, the 
right-wing variety. The leninist origins of 
this concept, shared by the entire bordigist 
milieu, are described in the IP #13 article 
on nationalism. But this cocktail of ideas, 
partly derived from the writings of Lenin, has 
little to do with the revolutionary Lenin of 
1917. 

"WE MUST BE IN THE MOVEMENT" 

The main difference between Programma and 
Battaglia is that the latter tends to deny, as 
we do, that there are progressive national re
volutions. "From the first world war on, national 
liberation wars have lost their progressive char
acter. After the second world conflict, these pro
gressive reasons became even rarer. (Battaglia, in 
Second Conference of the Groups of the Communist 
Left, Vol 1). "In an epoch dominated by the forces 
of imperialism, national liberation struggles have 
completely finished their historic, 'liberating' 
function." (ibid) 

But this loses all practical significance when 
Battaglia starts seeing in these national move
ments, a struggle against "oppression" or even 
against "imperialism": 

"National liberation movements are the re
sult of objective conditions: 
- the unbearable pressure of imperialist 

exploitation directly and clearly exert
ted by the monopolies, the multi-nation
als, etc., by the capitalist states them
selves from the West and the East; 

- the enormous misery of the masses in 
these countries." (Second_Confer~nce,vol 2) 

First deformation : the impression is given 
nere that the first and most direct exploiters 
are the foreign imperialists and not the na
tional, patriotic bourgeoisie. In reality, the 
most direct oppressors of,the Palestinians, for 
example, are not the Israeli Army or even "mUl
ti-national" imperialism, but the guard dogs of 
the Palestinian camps and the People's Committees 
which organize exploitation and control indoc
trination to make the Arab populations they con
trol believe that they are "Palestinians", that 
is, cannon fodder for the Palestinian State. To 

the displeasure of the Intifada leadership, who 
would greatly prefer to .. terrorize small farmers 
who never leave their villages, you can only 
mobilize masses for war if they are submissive 
and imprisoned in an isolated world, preferably 
a rural one. 

Second derormation : national movements are 
presented as having their origins in the re
sistence against misery and eXploitation. The 
undoubted fact that there is misery doesn't 
mean anything in itself. If there is a struggle 
against unemployment, against rising prices, 
against low wages or other forms of real and 
concrete misery, it will be explicitly and di
rectly aimed against those responsible, nR we 
have recently seen in Jordan. The Intifada is 
praised by Battaglia for "the initiative and 
determination" of the masses (BC, Dec 88) des
pite the moderation of the leaders (while the 
same article deplores only that the rituals 
of stone throwing sacrifice the masses as can
non fodder for imperialism). The Intifada is, 
in reality, a cowardly patriotism and barbaric 
racism and when the radicals join in, they 
call for killing the Jews in Allah's name. All 
this has nothing to do with a struggle of ex
ploited masses against any'aspect of capitalist 
eXploitation. The masses are dragged through 
the mud by the methods and the ~oals of this 
struggle. It is a struggle of the Palestinian 
occupant, the embryonic state of Palestinian 
imperialism, against the Israeli occupation. 

But Battaglia reassures us : 

"In this general climate, there is no pos
sibility for these movements to get any
where except in terms of imperialist an
tagonisms .... If the national movement 
does not give itself the goal of commun
ist revolution, it is necessarily and 
inevitably the victim of imperialist do
mination .... The Party of the internation
al proletariat will work to unite the 
movement of the indigenous proletariat 
with the general movement of the class 
in the metropoles towards the revolution 
and the construction of communism." (se
cond Conference, vol 2) 

We disagree! Are we supposed to envisage the 
pure class struggle for the metropoles and the 
national movement for those stupid "indigenous" 
darkies of inferior races? That's racism. Any 
"uniting" with the metropoles means first of 
all a break with the national movement, whose 
interests are the opposite of those of the 
masses. 

"This political task cannot be done with 
mere verbal declarations. It demands a 
clear knowledge of the reality of these 
movements .... Until we are an international 
Party, able to accomplish the task of de
nouncing national struggles as a support 
for imperialism, we must work inside the 
movement towards a class break and not 
remain Judging it from the outside. This 
break, today, means the creation of a 
pole of reference linked to the movement." 
(Second Conference, vol 2). 



.What is the point of waiting for a Party 
whlch merely wants to tail-end nationa1ism~ 
T?day the ~nternationa1 class struggle is 
pltted agalnst all the apologists of the na
tion state, including those in the third world 
~nd.in t~e Eastern bloc who represent imper
la11sm wlth an "anti-imperialist", anti-west
ern face. A party that wants to be inside this 
movement is no vanguard of the working class. 
The vanguard means those who show the way for
ward for c1ass.strugg1e like those in the 
class struggle in Egypt and Jordan who have 
no part in nationalist agitation or in other 
countrles, sucn as ALgena, where class strug
gle has shown its hostility to nationalist 
agitation. 

In Battag1ia, one can always find two con
tradictory preoccupations : 

- on the one hand, to have a strategy to con
quer the leadership of the proletarian elements 
of these struggles (without doing much damage 
to the struggles); 

- on the other hand, to intervene to defend 
the perspective of the class struggle, which 
is impossible without actually sabotaging 
these national movements. 

These two concerns are irreconcilable. 

"But given the fact that the progressive 
nature of these movements is finished, 
the task of revolutionaries is not to 
take a position on the nature of these 
wars which is clear, but must be to take 
a po~ition on the practice this implies 
for their strategy and the attitude they 
should take." (Second Conference, vol 2) 

No! If the nature is clearly not progressive, 
the strategy to follow is therefore clear, un
less one needs to find reasons to support non
progressive movements. 

"The role of revolutionaries is to deep
en the trench that divides proletariat 
from bourgeoisie. It is therefore es
sential to denounce the imperialist 
character of the forces at the head of 
these movements -- their so-called re
vOlutionary leadership. They have no 
perspective to offer the proletariat. 
In the·period of decadence, there are 
no wars that are more just than others," 
(Ibid) 

Why, then, should the leadership of the 
Intifada be any worse than the members or 
the whole of the movement? The entire In
tifada stinks because it is a specific na
tional struggle against Israeli occupation. 
Whether this struggle is too moderate or not 
moderate enough does not interest us be
cause in any event, it is a nationalist mo
bilization of the population. Any possible 
radicalization, thanks to the little bro
thers of the Hezbollah, would only, in some 
ways, be even worse! There are two occupa
tions in actual fact : the second is the 
embryonic Palestinian state that aiready 
controls the population and terrorizes, 
divides and slauqhters the exploited (most-
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ly indirectly but directly too when it mur
ders supposed "collaborators"). 

In its concrete positions, Battaglia 
seems to wipe its feet with its slogan (oft 
repeated at the Conferences) of the need to 
Hwiden the trench" between the classes. 
Where the class struggle is temporarily ab
sent, Battaglia is ready to forget it. In 
an article on the ethnic violence in the 
Caucasus (BC, Dec. 88), Battaglia tenderly 
elaborates on these old ethnic entities, 
going back to Stalin to prove that Karabakh 
has always been Armenian, swooning over the 
traditions of struggle against Persian and 
Turkish domination while in the meantime, 
these little ethnic entities are killing 
each other off to the advantage of "So
viet despotism". No problem for Battaglia 
they see the possibility of several ethnic 
entities forging a "Muslim front" which 
would be a great threat for the Kremlin. 
Shall we then see a new Khomeini installed 
as the new Czar of the Kremlin -- unless 
course the Russian bureaucrats prevent this 
by building an alliance of "Christian" 
ethnic qroups? 

All this would be funny if it weren't so 
disgusting, Battaglia sheds a tear for the 
"cultural and secular 'social traditions" 
which the Russian bureaucrats tried to eli
minate in their Iranian and Turkish sub
jects. But it gives only one example --
the imposition of the Russian alphabet -
because Battaglia knows that this is 
low-level sentimentality, not because it 
appeals to our emotions as such but because 
in our era, all national traditions are e
qually barbaric and all serve to imprison 
people in a closed off world of xenophobia 
and racism. E~en in the past, rea1}y living 
cultures, natlona1 or otherwise, were those 
nourished from contact with the outside. 
And in our time, there is only one culture 
left, only one crucible allowing any de
velopment for mankind : proletarian inter
nationalism. 

While Batta~lia gets teary over the al
phabet, intellectuals in Europe and the D.S. 
pay their respects to the "religious tradi
tions" of Muslim ethnic entities. Of course, 
this homage is only from those who have the 
luxury of not having to wear the veil or 
submitting to clitorectomies or other 
"ethnic" traditions of this kind. 

WHAT IS IMPERIALISM 

Battaglia is proud of its "realism". It 
reproaches radical anti-nationalism with 
not seeing that nationalism and its ob
jective conditions do not disappear over
night. And so what? Does this mean that we. 
should accept it, adapt to it, not fight 
against it? 

For our part, we can see that national 
traditions persist only to the degree that 
the big imperialisms allow them to do so, 
And in a world where everything is capital-
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ist domination and competition~ all nations 
are prisons for the oppressed. And all are 
equally imperialist because they compete 
and wage war between them, even if it is 
the big ones who set the tone and direct 
everything towards world war and the even
tual destruction of humanity. What this 
war and this competition require is the 
compliance and submission of the oppressed 
and most of all, of the working class. This 
cannot be obtained without the elimination 
of the class struggle -"That is why class 
struggle and imperialist war are diametri
cally opposed. 

Battaglia's concept of imperialism is 
the source of many of its ambiguities on 
the national question and other issues. We 
get the impression that Battaglia thinks it 
can revolutionize imperialism, like national
ism, from within. What to think, for instance 
of this : 

"The task of revolutionaries is to pOli
tically denounce the nature of nation
al liberation struggles but also to 
give a class leadership to the prolet
ariat of the underdeveloped countries 
in order to transform the imperialist 
war into civil war, that is, transform 
the war of national liberation into a 
civil war of the proletariat." (Second 
Conference, vol 2) 

This seems very ambiguous, not only because 
it presupposes that national struggles are 
natural in underdeveloped countries, not 
only because immediately following this pas
sage it says we must wait for the party, but 
mainly because the often abused slogan 
"transform the imperialist war into a civil 
war" is ambiguous if it is not expl1.citly 
given the meaning it had in the revolution
ary praxis of the Bolsheviks. In 1917, to 
"transform the war" meant to shatter, sabo
tage the war by aiming the guns in the other 
direction, against those who order the work
ers to fire on their class brothers. That 
is what the Russian and German soldiers did 
and other soldiers too in a more sporadic 
way. The fatherland and the national economy 
are the first, most dangerous enemies of the 
exploited, much more so than the "evil multi
nationals" of the leftists,because they are 
the major supports of imperialism and war 
which represent the prolongation of economic 
competition between companies and then, be
tween nations. Nations are but super-com
panies and prisons with a whole police infra
structure that most companies do not have. 

And the weakest in this competition are 
not the "oppressed" nations. They oppress us 
and pursue their competitive struggle against 
the others as long as they can make us sub
mit. That is why the imperialist war and the 
class struggle are mutually exclusive. But 
for Battaglia, it seems that they converge 
to some extent~ 

In the way Battaglia presents the inter-

national situation, you can find a constant 
opposition between rich countries and poor 
ones, between "imperialist" superpowers and 
"oppressed" nations. This precludes any co
herent class analysis. 

As if by coincidence, this opposition be
tween "oppressor" and "oppressed" nations 
always coincides with a "left-right" opposi
tion for Battaglia. When Battaglia denounces 
dictatorships and repressive regimes, the 
examples it gives are all rightists, the fa
miliar scapegoats of the left. In BC of Jan. 
1989 for instance, the list of repressive 
regimes supported by democracies begins with 
Chile and ends with Israel. In our opinion, 
a revolutionary would begin with Nicaragua 
and China because revolutionaries are out
raged by the repression of the left which 
is combined with propaganda that drags the 
name of revolution through the mud. The 
right does not claim any "revolutionary" 
ideology. Indeed, the most dangerous ideo
logies are those aimed at fooling the revo
lutionary proletariat. But for Battaglia, it 
all makes no real difference since they deny 
that revolutionary class consciousness can 
develop outside the party's sphere of in
fluence. 

In fact, Battaglia seems much more con
vinced of the opposition between rich and 
poor countries (which means the stronger 
and weaker in capitalist competition) than 
of the opposition between the classes. For 
example, in all its complaints about the 
crushing weight of debts in the Third World 
there is only p:i!ty for these "poor" coun
tries who are desperately seeking a breath 
of fresh air (BC, Feb. 89). But not a word 
on the absurd overproduction in these coun
tries which has nothing to do with the needs 
of the population but evefything to do with 
the laws of capitalist :l.·ccumulation. Not a 
word about the enormous budgets for "defen
se" and police which serve to repress the 
revolts of the population against hunger & 
misery. And nothing on the development of 
an arms industry by those who complain the 
loudest about the debt burden, notably Ar
gentina and Brazil, the "poor countries" 
Battaglia regrets to see forced to pay the 
costs of maintaining the rain forests (ibid). 

The crisis is not a matter of "poor" and 
"rich" countries. Only the exploited class
es really suffer from it. The system itself 
is like a tumor and all capitalists, large 
or small, are part of it. The bourgeoisie 
of the "Third World" does not suffer; it 
deploys state terror against the oppressed 
and fulfills its role in the worldwide 
quagmire of imperialist conflicts. Its 
states, nationalities and cultures are the 
concentration camps of capitalist misery, 
responsible for the rotting of the human 
spirit through idiotic ideolog"j es, racism, 
xenophobia, cults of the leader and the 
fragmentation of the oppressed. In the pre
sent period, the struggle for national 



right~ has never been anything but pre
paratlons for the next war through the eli
mination of the class struggle. Any trans
formation of these conflicts into a class 
struggle has nothing to do with critical 
support for these movements or with a sort 
of war of words to see who can be more ra
dica+ such as Battaglia engages in when it 
accuses the PLO and the Arab states of be
traying the Palestinian cause by giving up 
the destruction of Israel (B.C., Dec 88, p 
1-2)! The only way is the sabotage of these 
conflicts by class struggle. 

AND THE CLASS STRUGGLE? 

In practice, far from "widening the gUlf 
between the classes", Battaglia often limits 
itself to preaching the radicalization of 
national struggles. It accuses the PLO of 
giving in on the destruction of Israel and 
then tries to conclude the same article by 
saying that national struggles have no per
spective, that pure class struggle is need
ed ... but this remains a purely platonic af
terthought. If this is what Battaglia really 
wanted, it would begin by questioning the 
phony opposition between Palestinians and 
Jews. This Battaglia never does. It sees 
the Palestinians as an "oppressed people" 
while Israel is the reactionary creation 
of imperialism (and who, then, is finan
~ing the I~tifada?) and the working class 
ln Israel lS hardly more than a docile 
prey of zionism : after all, they vote for 
the rightt(B.C., Nov 88). What would Bat
taglia have said if they had voted massive
ly for the "cleft"? 

Indeed, if they detest zionism more than 
the Arab front, the only reason there can 
be is a preference for the left and for 
the factions of the bourgeoisie whose in
terests converge more with the Russian bloc 
than with the West. 

Battaglia hastens to reassure us : the 
Israeli proletariat is not permanently 
"lost", there are still strikes. And the 
British proletariat is not lost either when 
it votes for Thatcher. (ibid). Thanks, but 
for us, the left is no better than the right 
and what is only secondary in Battaglia's 
diatribe (workers' struggles) is for us the 
fundamental criterion for determining what 
is reactionary and what is not. 

The roots of Battaglia's confusions are 
clear : 
1) The workers' struggle is a long and dif
ficult process and its revolutionary nature 
is not so obvious because this struggle is 
aimed at the roots of exploitation (wage la
bor as the basis for profit) and these roots 
are mainly underground. 

2) It is much easier to pit the poor against 
the rich than to develOp a clear class per
spective. But the rich/poor opposition is 
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recuperated and adapted to the needs of the 
~ompetition between weak and strong capital
lStS; hence, the struggle between big im
perialisms and "oppressed countries". 

3) More generally, Battaglia has the ten
dency to put mobilizations on the terrain 
of the bourgeois state on the same footing 
as the class struggle and writes with total 
vagueness on the specifically revolutionary 
character of the workers' struggle. So it 
writes in an article on democratic rights : 
"Democratic and libertarian demands have a 
value only as partial but necessary moments 
through which the class struggle of the 2£
pressed develops progressively as a movement 
with a political range and oriented toward 
the reVOlutionary overthrow of the political 
and social relations of domination." (B.C. 
Feb. 89, p3,our emphasis). --

4) Finally, there is the idea that conscious
ness coincides with the party and that it 
can revolutionize all movements. We have 
already shown how Battaglia favors the stra
tegy of trying to conquer the leadership of 
nationalist movements. The continuation of 
the preceding quote goes like this : "Only 
the revolutionary practice of marxism can 
synthesize and interpret in a coherent way 
the political consequences of man's aspira
tion to struggle for his right and the right 
of others to liberty and happiness .... " (ibid) 
In this whole article there is hardly any 
reference to workers and none at all to class 
struggle. 

These movements are not reactionary be
cause of the absence of the Party but be
cause of their very nature. If the party 
doesn't. condemn these movements, it risks 
losing its revolutionary nature. These move
ments are reactionary because of their goals 
and their convergence with the interests of 
capital. They can only be concerned with the 
ways we are governed, with which race or party 
the masters belong to, or how their prisons 
are organized. The only direction to all this 
is ultimately the submission to the bourgeois 
state, the elimination of all class solidarity 
and all struggle, to end up in world war and 
the destruction of mankind. 



We struggle against all aspects of oppres
sion by aiming at the roots of the system. 
Anything else is just messing with changes 
in form not sUbstance. Battaglia, of course, 
claims to see the dialectical relation be
tween the roots and the empirical aspects of 
the system. But in our opinion, it merely ac
cepts the way the bourgeoisie presents these 
surface phenomena. When the bourgeoisie pre
sents a form of oppression as "national op
pression" or as. imperialist oppression by 
evil multinationals, Battaqlia iust nods and 
says Amen. 

Class consciousness does not develop 
through stages from ideological representa
tions to the pure vision of the Party. Al
ready in today's world we can see class 
struggle against all national bourgeoisies 
from the left as well as the right, against 
the "anti-imperialist" camp as well as 
against the other imperialist camp; against 
the poor rich of the "Third World" and 
against the "socialist" paradises. 

We must contribute to this climate of 
struggle against the profit system. This 
must take place on the terrain.of the strug-

gle against the misery of wage labor because 
only those who suffer this misery hoid the 
key to the future. All the rest -- the strug
gle for national rights, for leaders and boss
es of "one's own" race -- constitute a poi
soning of this climate and a division of 
the workers. And we can only fight against 
these things by calling them by their right 
names. 

For Battaglia, this is all mere radical 
verbalism because it is not convinced of the 
reality of international class struggle. It 
thinks, des~ite the .struggles in Poland, Ni
caragua, Algeria, that the "anti-imperialist" 
guards of our prisons can advance without re
sistence so long as the Party is not yet here. 

These struggles begin here. Those who 
break strikes in the West often belong to 
the same political families (or are the same 
people) as those who call for solidarity 
with the zealots of the nationalist left in 
the "Third World". 

J.B. 
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